FACTORS INFLUENCING DELIVERY OF LOW BIRTH WEIGHT BABIES IN A SECONDARY HEALTH FACILITY AND MISSION HOME IN IBADAN.

BY

SHITTU DEBORAH IWALOLA

MATRIC NUMBER 122292

A DISSERTATION SUBMITTED TO THE DEPARIMENT OF EPIDEMIOLOGY, MEDICAL STATISTICS AND ENVIRONMENTAL HEALTH (EMSEH)

FACULTY OF PUBLIC HEALTH, UNIVERSITY OF IBADAN, IN PARTIAL FULFILLMENT OF THE REQUIREMENTS FOR THE AWARD OF MASTER DEGREE (M.Sc) IN EPIDEMIOLOGY.

JULY, 2011

AFRICAN DIGITAL HEALTH REPOSITORY PROJECT

CERTIFICATION

I, the undersigned supervisor certify that the project titled "Relationship between maternal socio-demographic characteristics and birth weight at a secondary health facility and mission home in Ibadan" was duly carried out and also meets the regulations governing the award of the degree of M.Sc. Epidemiology of the University of Ibadan. This project was duly supervised and is therefore approved for the contribution to knowledge.

Dr. Olufunmilayo Fawole Lietz MBBS, M.Sc. (Epid & Medstats), F.M.C.P.H, F.W.A.C.P.



AFRICAN DIGITAL HEALTH REPOSITORY PROJECT

DEDICATION

This project is dedicated to the ALMIGHTY GOD, who has always been my help at all times, to my parents; Barrister & Mrs. A.S. Shittu who contributed morally and financially to the success of my academic career, and to my dear husband "Oladipupo Johnson Opeseitan" who gave me the support and opportunity to run this programme.



AFRICAN DIGITAL HEALTH REPOSITORY PROJECT

ACKNOWLEDGEMENT

I wish to express my immeasurable gratitude to God, the author and finisher of our faith, for guiding me through my education pursuit in life. I am most grateful to my supervisor in the department, Dr. Fawole who against tight schedule took time off to read, make corrections and offered constructive criticisms which determined the quality of this work. I also acknowledge the contributions of Dr. Orimadegun for his support during the preparation of the data collection instrument.

I will not fail to acknowledge the management, staff and mothers in Adeoyo maternity hospital, CAC Mission home Irefin and CAC Mission home Olugbode, for allowing me administer my questionnaires and ensuring that the questionnaires were rightly filled.

I will not forget the contributions of my very good friends in the department, Toyin

Olasehinde and Peter, for their encouragement and support during the collation and typing of this work. May God reward you all abundantly.

AFRICAN DIGITAL HEALTH REPOSITORY PROJECT

IV

LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS

ANC: Antenatal care

LBW: Low Birth Weight

NBW: Normal birth weight

NDHS: National Demographic Health Survey

UNICEF: United Nations Children Fund.



AFRICAN DIGITAL HEALTH REPOSITORY PROJECT

V

TABLE OF CONTENTS



CHAPTER ONE: Introduction

Background of study

Statement of problem

Justification

Objectives

CHAPTER TWO

Literature review

CHAPTER THREE

Methodology

CHAPTER FOUR

Results

50

54

55

56

65

12

2

3

3

4

CHAPTER FIVE

Discussion

Conclusion

Recommendation

References

Appendix

AFRICAN DIGITAL HEALTH REPOSITORY PROJECT

Vİ

LIST OF TABLES

Table 1	Socio-demographic characteristic of respondents	20
Table 2	Characteristics of infants delivered to respondents	22
Table 3	Obstetric history of mothers	24
Table 4	Maternal morbidity experienced in the course of pregnancy	25
Table 5	Social factors of mothers	27
Table 6	Prevalence of low birth weight by place of delivery	28
Table 7	Maternal factors on mean birth weight in the Total population	30
Table 8	Maternal factors on mean birth weight in the Mission population	32
Table 9	Maternal factors on mean birth weight in the Secondary health facility	34
Table 10	Maternal age by birth weight	36
Table 11	Mothers literacy level by birth weight	37
Table 12	Gestational age of pregnancy (weeks) level by birth weight	38
Table 13	Mothers' parity and birth weight	39
Table 14	ANC registration period by birth weight	40
Table 15	Infants birth order by birth weight	42
Table 16	Inter-pregnancy interval (years) and birth weight	43
Table 17	Mothers' weekly income (\) by birth weight	44
Table 18	showing relationship between place of delivery and	
	delivering low birth weight babies	45
Table 19	Multivariate analysis showing the selected maternal factors	
	associated with low birth weight in the Total respondents	48

associated with low birth weight in the 1 otal respondents

AFRICAN DIGITAL HEALTH REPOSITORY PROJECT

vii

ABSTRACT

Low birth weight is an important factor that affects neonatal mortality. It is also a significant determinant of post-neonatal infant mortality and of infant and childhood mortality. Low birth weight (<2,500g) is of clinical and epidemiological significance and a target for public health intervention. In particular, considerable attention has been focused on the causal determinants of low birth weight, and especially to identify potentially modifiable factors.

The main objective of this study was to determine the relationship between maternal sociodemographic characteristics and birth weight at a secondary health facility and mission homes in Ibadan. A comparative cross-sectional study was conducted amongst two hundred and eighty mothers who just delivered in the secondary health facility and mission homes. An interviewer administered structured questionnaire was used for data collection. The sample was obtained by administering questionnaire to all consecutive mothers delivering babies in the health facilities in order to identify low birth weight babies and normal birth weight babies. All data was analyzed with the use of SPSS version 16. Analysis was considered significant association at p<0.05.

The overall prevalence of low birth weight was 13.6%. The prevalence of low birth weight in the mission and secondary health facility was 15.7% and 11.7% respectively. The mean birth weight in the secondary health facility (2.93±0.42kg) was higher than that of the mission house (2.79±0.41kg). Irrespective of the place of delivery, prevalence of low birth weight was comparatively higher among babies delivered by mothers who were \leq 25 years, less educated, earned weekly income less than \aleph 2,500, had less than two years pregnancy interval and gestational week less than thirty-seven weeks (P<0.05). Maternal age, education, weekly income, period of ante-natal care registration, inter-pregnancy interval, gestational age were each significantly related to the incidence of low birth weight (p<0.05). Place of delivery, parity and birth order were not significantly associated with low birth weight.

Irrespective of place of delivery, maternal age, education, ANC registration, inter-pregnancy interval, gestational age, were factors that were strongly associated with low birth weight. More attention should be given to preventing low birth weight by improving maternal education, discouraging teenage pregnancy, promoting early and regular ANC attendance.

Key words: Low birth weight, antenatal care, inter-pregnancy interval, gestational age.

vili

AFRICAN DIGITAL HEALTH REPOSITORY PROJECT

CHAPTER ONE

INTRODUCTION

1.1 BACK GROUND OF THE STUDY

Birth weight is a reliable index of intrauterine growth retardation (IUGR) and a major factor determining survival, future physical growth and mental development of the child (Ramakutty, et al., 1983). A multifactoral inter-relationship exists between the environments in which pregnant mothers live and the growth of the foetus (Makhija et al., 1989). This relationship has prompted public health personnel to suggest the influence of maternal and social factors as predictors of low birth weight in infants (Carmelo, 2007; Nobile et al., 2007).

Low birth weight is one of the poor outcomes of pregnancy that has caught the attention of the World Health Organization. Low birth weight is defined as the weight at birth of less than 2500g as measured by trained health care professionals at township-level hospitals or higher during the first hour of delivery irrespective of mothers' gestational age (WHO 1992, UNICEF, 2005). A low birth weight (<2500grams) constitutes health risks for children. This is based on epidemiological observation that infants weighing less than 2500 grams are approximately 20 times more likely to die than heavier bables (de Onis et al., 1998). Low birth weight is an important indicator of obstetric, paediatric and maternal care available in a setting. It is a major contributor to overall child mortality and a new borns' chances of survival, growth, long term health and psychosocial development (UNICEF, 2008). Low birth weight is at an unacceptably high level in developing countries, especially in Sub-Saharan Africa. It ranges between 13% to 15%, with little variation across the region as a whole (UNICEF WHO, 2004). Recent estimates show that low birth weight in developed regions of the world is about 7% compared with 16.5%, which is more than double in less developed regions of the world (UNICEF, 2008). More than 20 million infants worldwide representing 15.5% of all births are born with low birth weight, 95.6%

of them in developing countries (UNICEF, 2004).

The link between maternal factors and birth outcome is well established (Lawoyin, 1992). Several determinants have been associated with low birth weight. These include maternal smoking, poor diet, and low weight of mothers. Causal socio-economic factors and social factors have also been suggested (Pearl et al., 2001). Substantial changes in the society and medical care over time have influenced women's reproductive choices about where to deliver, subsequently affecting birth outcome, "low birth weight being one of such outcomes". Aspects influencing the life of pregnant women and consequently intra uterine growth and gestation period are a part of this context. Maternal ages, economic status, exposure to drugs, place of delivery have been suggested as factors that may influence pregnancy outcome in developed economies (Kramer 1987, Victoria et al., 1987).

1.2 PROBLEM STATEMENT

In Nigeria each day, about 2,300 under-five year olds die. These deaths are often associated with the incidence of low birth weight, thus making Nigeria the second largest contributor to under-five mortality in the world (UNICEF, 2008). Nigeria is a low income country, and has experienced a surge in low birth weights over the past few decades. Earlier estimate (in 1999) of low birth weight prevalence in Nigeria was estimated to be about 8.5% in 1999 (Ann Blanc et al., 2005). The figure rose to 14% by the year 2003 (DHS, 2003). The implication of the rising level of low birth weight in Nigeria is that the country may not attain the Millennium Development Goals by year 2015.

The level of low birth weight in a community is influenced by maternal and social factors affecting place of delivery (Samuelson et al., 2002). For instance in Nigeria, only 35% of births are delivered in a health facility (NDHS, 2008) and prevalence of low birth weights is 14% (DHS, 2003) compared with the United States, where 99.3% of live births are delivered in a health facility and prevalence of low birth weight is 8% (UNICEF;WHO, 2004). Therefore, understanding the maternal and social factors that affect birth weight can lead to improved perinatal health outcomes, and ultimately reduce child hood mortality in line with the Millennium Development Goals.

1.3 JUSTIFICATION

Low birth weight rates vary considerably between studies and countries. It ranges from 3.1% to 13.3% (Rodriguez et al., 1995). The United Nations have established as part of the institutional health goals to be reached by 2015, the reduction of low birth weight rates by one third of the current burden (UNICEF, 2002). Previous studies in developed countries have also linked birth weight with mothers education, age at child birth, delivery status, health status, parity and marital

AFRICAN DIGITAL HEALTH REPOSITORY PROJECT

union, fathers education and employment, household income and consumer goods, slum and rural residence(UNICEF,2004; UNICEF, 2008). Very few studies have investigated whether the role of place of delivery is a predictor of low birth weight in developing countries (Samuelson et al., 2002). This study therefore aims to determine if the relationship between maternal socio-demographic characteristics and low birth weight vary by place of delivery. The study compares the prevalence of low birth weight among mothers who deliver in the secondary health facility and mission home, and identify the possible risk factors among the low birth weight babies. It also determines if the results of the study will guide public health and suggest methods to reduce the prevalence of low birth weight.

1.4 BROAD OBJECTIVES

To determine the relationship between maternal factors and birth weight.

SPECIFIC OBJECTIVES

- 1. To describe socio-demographic characteristics of mothers who delivered low birth weight babies
- 2. To determine proportion of low birth weight deliveries amongst all mothers interviewed.
- 3. To compare the prevalence of low birth weight at secondary health facility with prevalence of low birth weight in a mission home
- 4. To identify maternal and social factors predictive of low birth weight deliveries at secondary health center and mission homes.

RESEARCH QUESTION

1. What are the socio-demographic correlates of mothers delivering low birth weight babies?

- 2. What is the prevalence of low birth weight babies born at the secondary health facility and babies delivered at the mission homes?
- 3. Do the relationship between maternal and social characteristics and low birth weight vary by place of delivery?

CHAPTER TWO

LITERATURE REVIEW

2.1 BIRTH WEIGHT

Birth weight is the first weight of the foetus or newborn obtained after birth. For live births, birth weight should (preferably) be measured within the first hour of life, before significant post natal changes occur (WHO, 1992). Many factors affect the duration of gestation and foetal growth, and thus, the birth weight. These factors relate to the infant, the mother or the physical environment. All these play important roles in determining the infant's birth weight and future health (WHO, 2004).

Low birth weight is not a homogenous pregnancy outcome, but instead, conceptually may be composed of infants who are either born too early, (preterm birth), or too small, (with foetal growth restriction). Low birth weight has been defined by the World Health Organization (WHO) as weight at birth of less than 2,500grams (WHO, 1992). Preterm infants are babies born at less than thirty seven weeks (<37 weeks) from the first day of the last menstrual period, regardless of birth weight, where as growth restricted infants are babies born weighing less than the 10th percentile of birth weight-for-gestational age, regardless of whether that weight is <2500grams. Thus, it is possible for both preterm and growth-restricted infants to weigh >2500 grams (Goldenberg, 2004). This practical cut-off for international comparison is based on epidemiological observations that infants weighing less than 2.500grams are approximately 20 times more likely to die than heavier babies (Kramer, 1987). A baby's low weight at birth is either the result of preterm birth (before 37 weeks of gestation) or of restricted foetal (intrauterine) growth (Kramer, 1987). Low birth weight is closely associated with foetal and neonatal mortality and morbidity, inhibited growth and cognitive development, and chronic diseases later in life (Barker, 1992).

2.2 PREVALENCE OF LOW BIRTH WEIGHT

Low birth weight is a public health problem linked to lack of equity in population (Finch, 2003). Despite consistent efforts to improve the quality of maternal child health, and decrease the proportion of new borns with low birth weight, success has been quite limited and the problem

persists in both developing and developed countries (Finch, 2003). More than twenty million low birth weight babies are born every year throughout the world and half of all perinatal and one third of all infant deaths are directly or indirectly related to low birth weight (LBW) (Aurora, 1994). The average global incidence of low birth weight is 17% per year. Thus low birth weight is an important infant health problem in many populations (Goldenberg et al., 1998). The incidence of low birth weight varies between countries, ranging from 4% to 6% in Western countries like Sweden, France, United states and Canada (UNICEF, 2003) and much higher in developing countries. The prevalence of low birth weight lies between 5.8% to 28.3% in Asia and 17.2% to 21.3% of all births in Africa (Lawn et al., 2006). In sub-Saharan Africa, low birth weight levels lie within 13 percent to 15 percent, with little variation across the region as a whole. While a few countries have very high or very low rates, the majority lie between 10 percent and 20 percent (UNICEF, WHO, 2004). In Nigeria, low birth weight accounts for about 14% of the 5.3 million annual deliveries (UNICEF, 2005), and is a principal contributor to neonatal morbidity and mortality (Lawn et al., 2005; Lawoyin, 2001).

2.3 CONSEQUENCES OF LOW BIRTH WEIGHT

De onis et al (1998) found that low birth weight babies, (a reliable index of intra uterine growth retardation babies) are at increased risk of perinatal mortality and morbidity. They also found out that such babies constitute a burden for their government and a source of problem for their families (de onis et al., 1998). In addition to its impact on infant mortality, low birth weight has been associated with higher probabilities of infection, malnutrition and handicapping condition during childhood (Berkowitz et al., 1993). Children who survive low birth weight have a higher incidence of disease and undernourishment. There is also evidence that low birth weight or its determinant factors are associated with a pre disposition to diabetes, cardiac diseases and other future chronic health problems (Barker et al., 2001; Barker, 1994).

Investigators have studied the impact of social and maternal factors on the outcome of pregnancy, particularly on birth weight. This result reveal a significant risk of prematurity and intra uterine growth retardation in low socio-economic status mothers and among those who deliver outside hospitals (Rodriguez et al., 1995, Buka et al., 2003; Fairley et al., 2005, Chen et al., 2007). The role of biological as well as social risk factors on birth weight is well established (Bjerre et al., 1975). Maternal age, parity, marital status, the social class of the parents and place

of delivery are known predictors of birth weight. It has also been argued that there have been changes in the distribution of these factors over recent years, since mean maternal age have increased (Fairley, 2005).

6

2.4 FACTORS INFLUENCING BIRTH WEIGHT

Kramer in a comprehensive review of risk factors for low birth weight (Kramer, 1987) identified 43 risk factors and grouped them into the following categories: genetic, constitutional, demographic and psychosocial, obstetric, nutritional, maternal morbidity during pregnancy, toxic exposures and antenatal care. The medical literature is rife with studies elucidating the association between lower social class or other social factors and either increased risk of low birth weight or infant mortality throughout various parts of the world (Morris et al., 1955; Drillien, 1957, Illsley, 1955) with much of the pioneering work been conducted in Great Britain by Morris (1955), Baird (1945), and Illsley (1955). Although, many of these studies have simply highlighted the association between social factors and low birth weight, it has been suggested that poverty could affect maternal health status at the time of conception through lowering physiologic reserves (Lieberman, 1995). Other potential causes of low birth weight could be variation in the quality and quantity of medical care, diet, housing conditions, lower social support, and unemployment, increased exposure to toxic agents or differences in risk of infectious diseases (Mutale et al., 1991; Mavalanker et al., 1991). The significance of place of delivery as risk factor for adverse perinatal health outcome remains largely context dependent. Previous research aimed at explaining the association between place of delivery and various quality of life measures, including perinatal, neonatal infant mortality, and low birth weight have yielded inconsistent results (Karan et al., 1972), whereas, a few studies reported negative findings.

The bulk of epidemiological evidence suggests that depending on the setting, hospital deliveries or deliveries outside the hospital have its own associated risk factors. United Nations Childrens Fund implemented a national perinatal survey, and estimated the prevalence of low birth weight in Nigeria at 14% (UNICEF, 2003). Other risk factors apart from place of delivery (delivery in a hospital/ or outside the hospital) were listed among the inter-related risk factors, such as education, medical coverage, smoking and work during pregnancy, prenatal consultation, area of residence as well as size and scope of delivery facility services (Lebanese Republic, Ministry of Public Health & UNICEF, 2000). The main concern of recent epidemiological research nowadays

is to establish the existence of the independent effect of either delivery in the health facility or outside the health facility on perinatal health outcomes, taking into account all potential confounders or risk modifying characteristics (Islam, Yoshida, 2009)

Well established risk factors for preterm delivery or low birth weight that are also correlated with place of delivery include socio-economic status (Dinh et al., 1996; Arif et al., 1998), medical complications (Mc Gregor et al., 1990), parity (Wessel et al., 1996), maternal age, life style characteristics such as maternal employment (People Sheps et al., 1991) and eigarette smoking (Tuthill et al., 1999). Maternal age and parity have a significant effect on birth weight as shown by Dhall and Bagga (1995). Studies have also shown that low birth weight occurred more at the extremes of the reproductive age of 19years below and 40years above (Dawodu , 1985; Amin et al., 1993). Karim et al., 1997). Several studies have demonstrated as increase in pregnancy-

related complications due to teenage pregnancy. This includes anaemia, preterm labour, hypertensive disorders of pregnancy, low birth weight habits (Osborne et al., 1981; Uhan et al., 1967; Abiodum et al., 2004). Medical disorders in pregnancy such as diabetes mellitus, hypertension is commoner with advanced maternal age, thereby predisposing babies to low birth weight.

2.4.1 MATERNAL AGE

Studies that compared birth weight with mother's age have shown that the case of low highly weight babies among teen mothers was thirty five percent higher than that among mothers aged twenty to twenty-nine years (20% as against 7.1%). The rate among the youngest teens (these fifteen and younger) was 14.1%, higher than in any age group except forty-five to fifty four years of age (loyce et al., 200). The reasons why teenage mothers deliver low birth weight babies has several explorations. A pregnant teenager who is still growing competes for subtenes with the foetas. Becoming pregnant within the 'two years' after memories, increases the risk for perferred delivery (Allison et al., 1993). Many teen pregnances have been frond to be unplanned, unwanted, or discovered late, and pregnant teens are more likely than older nothers to be poor, under educated, lack access to resonances or services all of which constitute, risk factors for low forth weight weight (Cheryl, 1987), stars, 1994), also, woman who give high in their law forties or others are also as accessed risk for having tow birth weight also a discovered late are also to be having tow birth weight also a senget (Cheryl, 1987), stars, 1996), also, woman who give high a first due groups of woman, adder are also as accessed risk for having tow birth weight habits, for flore groups of woman, adder are also as accessed risk for having tow birth weight habits. For flore groups of woman, adder are also as accessed risk for having tow birth weight habits.

AFRICAN DIGITAL HEALTH REPOSITORY PROJECT

P-

the risks are biological and may be a result of older ova and a greater likelihood of medical risk factors such as hypertension (Robert et al., 1995).

The significance of young and old maternal ages at child birth as risk factors for adverse perinatal health outcomes remains largely context dependent. Previous research that aimed at providing an explanation to the frequently observed association between mother's age and low birth weight has yielded inconsistent results (School et al., 1988; Feleke et al., 1999). Whereas a few studies reported negative findings, the bulk of epidemiological evidence suggested that, depending on the setting, teenage (School et al., 1988) or old age (Kiely et al., 1986; Milner et al., 1992) pregnancies represented high risk categories.

2.4.2 ANTENATAL CARE

Antenatal care received by pregnant women has many aspects 'including at minimum when it starts, the number and spacing of the visits, the content of each visit, the type of provider (e.g. doctors, midwives, traditional), the provider setting (e.g. hospital, home, mission), the assessment of risk status, the schedule of medical screening tests and the use of specific medical, educational, nutritional and social support intervention services" to promote the well being of the mother and the foetus (Alexander & Korenbrot, 1995). ANC is globally accepted and commonly understood to have a beneficial impact on pregnancy outcome either through the treatment of complications or by contributing to the reduction of modifiable maternal risk factors. It helps to identify mothers at risk of delivering low birth weight babies and to provide an array of medical, nutritional & educational interventions intended to reduce the risk of low birth weight and other adverse pregnancy outcomes (Ahmed & Das, 1992; Alexander & Korenbrot, 1995)

Along with maternal age and parity, number of antenatal visits and place of delivery have independent effect on birth weight, even when the effects of gestational age and sex of infants were eliminated (Xu et al., 1995). Women who had no antenatal care were found to have a

significantly higher incidence of low birth weight (Dawodu et al., 1985; Nahor et al., 1998; Ahmed et al., 1992; Islam et al., 2009). In a study at a mission hospital in Benin City, Nigeria, the leading maternal factor associated with delivery of low birth weight infant was "absent" or in adequate "antenatal" care (Onyiriuka, 2006). In a similar study at Dhaka, Bangladesh, birth weight had a positive correlation with the frequency of antenatal care visit. It showed that three

antenatal care visits were quite effective in reducing the proportion of low birth weight in infants (Ahmed et al., 1992). Better antenatal care with special attention to primips and elderly women (>=35years) also reduces the incidence of low birth weight babies (Nair et al., 2002). Early antenatal care initiation has also been found to be associated with heavier birth weights (Eisner et al., 1979; Gortmaker, 1979). Early trimester and regular antenatal care visit have been associated with a reduced incidence of low birth weight and prematurity (Letamo & Majelantle, 2001).

2.4.3 SOCIO ECONOMIC STATUS

Several studies have shown different results on whether socio economic factors affect pregnancy outcomes and new born conditions (Kaipilova et al., 2000; Peoples-shep et al., 1991). The inconsistency of these findings may be due to poor clarification of the mechanisms by which socio economic status affects low birth weight. Women of low socio economic status traditionally have been considered at high risk for adverse pregnancy outcomes and are at increased risk for delivering low birth weight babies (Berkowitz, 1981), irrespective of whether socio economic status is defined by income, occupation, or education (Dana & Lisa, 1995). Several socio economic status indicators: such as maternal education (Berkowitz, 1981), income level (Starfield et al., 1991) influence preterm and low birth weight. Education may also have independent effects, above and beyond income, because more highly educated mothers may know more about family planning and healthy behaviors. The increased risk associated with these crude indicators of socio economic status is probably mediated through high risk behaviors and adverse environments that are globally related with socioeconomic status (Kleinman & Kessel, 1987; Kramer, 1987). For example, behaviors such as smoking and alcohol consumption (Kramer, 1987) and delayed onset of prenatal care as well as measures of poverty such as poor housing and level of violence in the past have been associated with rates of low birth weight (O'Campo et al., 1997).

Mondol (2000) showed that socio-cultural variables like maternal education, hard manual labor

and place of residence have significant effects on birth weight. Studies also show that illiteracy and poor educational background significantly affected the incidence of low birth weight (Nahor et al., 1998). In a study in Tanzania, mothers without formal education were four times more likely to give birth to low birth weight neonates than those who attained higher education (Siza, 2008). The illiterate or poorly educated were more likely not to receive antenatal care than the

educated. In an earlier study in Zaria, Nigeria, women who had no formal education and had no antenatal care had higher incidence of low birth weight babies, perinatal and maternal mortality.

2.4.4 GESTATIONAL AGE, PARITY AND BIRTH ORDER

Gestational age at delivery significantly determined the incidence of low birth weight. It has been reported that low birth weight was strongly associated with gestational age below 37 weeks (Reid, 1961; Neligan, 1966; Siza, 2008).

Biological factors such as sex and parity of the baby also showed differential impact on birth weight (Defo&Partin, 1993). Mothers having a fourth or subsequent pregnancy have been reported to significantly have babies at the extreme of the low birth weight range (Jayant, 1966). Magadi et al (2000) have found birth order as an important factor influencing birth weight and

reported "first order births are on average more likely to be smaller babies than higher order births".

2.4.5 SMOKING

Maternal cigarette consumption has been clearly associated with an increased incidence of low birth weight neonates (Butler et al., 1972), Russel, Taylor and Madison (1966) showed that the smoking of five or more cigarette per day resulted in lower birth weight infants than in mothers who smoked less or were non-smokers. The finding was that smoking was associated with a lower weight gain in the mother during pregnancy (Rush, 1975), and that maternal weight gain during gestation was strongly associated with birth weight (Rush, Davis and Susser, 1972), would further suggest that nutrition during pregnancy has an effect on birth weight. Although smoking is clearly associated with reduced birth weight, the specific relationship of smoking level and the timing of smoking reductions in pregnancy to birth weight appear to be complex.

2.4.6 GESTATIONAL WEIGHT

High percentage of low birth weight new borns have been found to be born to women with low gestational weight (<45kg) (Schieve et al., 2000). One explanation that has been given for the lower mean neonate birth weight in women with low pre-pregnancy weight is that the foetus may have been prevented from receiving adequate supply of nutrients from the mother because of changes in maternal hemodynamic status (Philip, 2000). These studies suggested that in

malnourished underweight women, lower volume expansion related to decreased micronutrient status might be associated with reduced foetal growth.

2.4.7 INTER-PREGNANCY INTERVAL

The interval between two successive pregnancies in months is defined as inter-pregnancy interval. Studies have shown that highest rate of low birth weight babies belonged to mothers whose inter-pregnancy interval was less than twelve months (<12months) (Anand, 2000). This finding indicates the importance of birth spacing in preventing low birth weight babies (Trivedi et al., 1986).

2.4.8 MATERNAL MORBIDITY DURING PREGNANCY.

Common episodic illnesses and symptoms, such as upper respiratory infections, fever, nausea,

vomiting, diarrhoea, headache, and anorexia, could affect intrauterine growth or gestational duration through any of three mechanisms (Kramer, 1987). Firstly, such symptoms often result in decreased caloric intake, which, if prolonged, could lead to a reduction in the energy available to the foetus and, in women who have inadequate nutritional reserves, impair fetal growth. Secondly, the metabolic cost of maintaining febrile temperatures or of mounting appropriate host defences may reduce the energy available to the foetus, even with a constant dietary caloric intake. Finally, the infection or symptom could lead to diminished uterine blood flow or even spread to the placenta or amniotic fluid and hence interfere with intrauterine growth or precipitate premature delivery. These conditions have been found to be associated with low birth weight in several studies and mothers who experience such reoccurring conditions have been found to deliver lighter (low birth weight) babies (Dawodu, 1983; Siza, 2008). The causes of low birth weight are therefore multi-factoral involving genetic, placental, foetal and maternal factors (Malik et al., 1997; Kamaladoss,Abel& Sampathkumar,1992).

AFRICAN DIGITAL HEALTH REPOSITORY PROJECT

CHAPTER THREE

MATERIALS AND METHODS

3.1 STUDY LOCATION

The study was carried out in Ibadan, Oyo state Nigeria. The specific locations of the study were Adeoyo Maternity hospital, Yemetu; Christ apostolic church mission home, Olugbode; and Christ apostolic mission home Irefin. Adeoyo Maternity represents the secondary health facility, while the two Mission homes represent the Faith based missionary health delivery homes. They are located in Ibadan North East Local Government area of Oyo state. Adeoyo maternity hospital is a government owned secondary hospital located in Yemetu area of Ibadan, Oyo state Nigeria. Adeoyo Maternity hospital has two hundred and four beds. Their staff strength is made up of two hundred and twenty nine nurses, they have twenty wards. Antenatal clinics are run on Mondays, Tuesdays, and Thursdays while immunization days are every day of the working week, except on Wednesdays. The average number of delivery being recorded in a week is eleven. The mission centers are Faith based missionary delivery homes which cater for pregnant women and expectant mothers. It is owned by the Christ apostolic church (CAC). CAC Olugbode mission home has four beds, staff strength consist of two midwives & one nurse. They run their immunization days on Mondays, while their clinic days are run weekly and average number of delivery in a week is five. CAC Irefin mission home has five beds, their staff strength consist of two mid wives and one nurse. They also run their immunization days on Mondays, while their clinic days are also run weekly. The average number of delivery recorded in a week is four.

3.2 STUDY DESIGN

A comparative cross sectional survey of mothers who delivered in the secondary health facility and the Faith based missionary health delivery homes from January to April 2011 was carried



3.3 STUDY POPULATION

The study population was all mothers who delivered at the health facilities and their infants.

AFRICAN DIGITAL HEALTH REPOSITORY PROJECT

INCLUSION CRITERIA 3.3.1

- All newly delivered mothers and their infants. 8
- P Mothers who delivered in these health facilities and have brought their infants (from day zero to two months of life) to receive immunization; and also have birth records that can be traced.
- P Mothers should be in the 15-49 years age bracket group. This is because these are usually women of reproductive age, and refers to potential mothers in the population.
- Willingness to participate in the study as evidenced by signing of consent form

EXCLUSION CRITERIA 3.3.2

- > Mothers who have serious medical problems, and so were unable to respond adequately to questions.
- Mothers with multiple births were excluded from the study 8

SAMPLE SIZE 3.4

The sample size used in the study was calculated using the formula:

 $[Z_{1-\alpha/2} \sqrt{2P_1(1-P_1)} + Z_{1-\beta} \sqrt{P_1(1-P_1)} + P_2(1-P_2)]^2$

 $[P_2 - P_1]^2$

Z = The standard normal deviation, usually set at 1.96 which corresponds to 95% confidence level.

P₁=14% (prevalence of low birth weight in Nigeria as reported by UNICEF (2005, 2007) P₂-P₁₌ difference in the prevalence of birth weight that the study wishes to detect between

Mission and secondary health facility

 $P_2 - P_1 = 15\%$

Power=90% $Z_{1,\beta} = 1.28$

AFRICAN DIGITAL HEALTH REPOSITORY PROJECT

$$\alpha = 0.05$$
 $Z_{1-\alpha} = 1.96$

 $[1.96\sqrt{2}(0.14)(1-0.14) + 1.28\sqrt{0.14}(1-0.14) + 0.29(1-0.29)]^{2}$

 $[0.14 - 0.29]^2$

 $[1.96\sqrt{2}(0.14)(0.86)+1.28\sqrt{0.14}(0.86)+0.29(0.71)]^{2}$

$$\begin{bmatrix} 0.14 - 0.29 \end{bmatrix}^2$$

$$\begin{bmatrix} 0.96 + 0.73 \\ 0.14 - 0.29 \end{bmatrix}^2$$

= 126.94 approximately 127 mothers.

Accounting for non response rate,

10 x 127 ≈ 13 12.7

100

Sample size = 127 + 13 = 140 mothers in each group.

 $140 \ge 2 = 280$ mothers in all.

140 mothers in each group (public secondary health facility and Faith based missionary health centre)

SAMPLING METHOD 3.5

The Public secondary health facility and Faith based missionary delivery homes were purposively selected. Infants delivered in the health facilities were included in the study by interviewing mothers delivering consecutively, until the desired sample size is arrived at.

DATA COLLECTION INSTRUMENT 3.6

Data were collected using a semi- structured questionnaire. The data were collected from women

within age bracket 15-49 years and was interviewer administered. The questionnaire was developed using questions from literature of several studies on factors influencing birth weight. The questionnaire collected comprehensive information on socio-demographic characteristics of mothers, characteristics of babies, social factors, obstetric history of mothers (previous

pregnancies and/or abortions, duration, characteristics), delivery (place, type, e.t.c) and on new born (sex, birth order, weight e.t.c.). (See appendix 1).

3.7 DATA COLLECTION METHOD

An "interviewer administered data collection method" of administering questionnaire and collecting information from the mothers was used. Training of research assistants was not necessary because the questionnaire was administered by the researcher.

3.8 STUDY VARIABLES

The main explanatory variable is place of delivery which was categorized as institutional delivery or mission delivery. Institutional delivery refers to births occurring in a health facility while mission delivery refers to delivery because the delivery of the second mission delivery home.

while mission delivery refers to deliveries occurring in a Faith based missionary delivery home.

Other variables included in the study were mother's socio-demographic characteristics; age, religion, weight, height, education, parity, Social factor; monthly income, occupation, drug use, smoking activity and access to ANC in terms of number of visits and registration at antenatal care, mothers obstetric history, Variables related to the infant's gestational age, sex, and birth weight was also collected.

The outcome variable was the birth weight of the new born and categorized as LBW babies (<2.5kg) or normal birth weight (>2.5kg) as appropriate.

3.8.1 MEASUREMENT OF VARIABLES

Birth weight in grams and gestational age in weeks was collected from the antenatal registry card. In the antenatal registry card, gestational age was obtained using the last normal menstrual period and confirmed by ultrasound examination, done before twenty weeks of gestation. If both last menstrual period and ultrasound dating were available, and the two agreed within seven

days, then the former was used to determine gestational age. If the two differed by more than seven days, the ultrasound date was used. In instances where the gestational age was not a full week, it was recorded and reported as an interval e.g. "thirty seven to thirty eight weeks", then the higher of the two figures was used.

Maternal education was categorized into. No formal, primary, secondary, and tertiary education.

Some variables were collected as continuous measures, but were later converted into categorical measures. This included maternal age, gestational age, gap between this and previous pregnancy, number of antenatal visits before delivery, birth order, parity, number of cigarette smoked/week. Maternal age was categorized into ≤25 years, 26-35 years, >35 years. Gestational weight was categorized as <45kg, 45-55kg, >55kg. Gestational age was categorized as <37weeks and >37weeks.

Information on number of ANC was not collected because almost all the women in the overall study population reported visiting the health facility for ANC more than five (5) times during their pregnancy period. Time of Antenatal care registration was therefore used and this was later banded into registration at first, second or third trimester. Inter pregnancy interval was categorized as less than two years, two years and above. The gender of the newborn was

categorized as male or female child.

3.9 DATA ANALYSIS

All data analysis was performed using SPSS 16 statistical software. All data collected were cleaned up manually and checked for consistency by evaluating the frequency distribution of all variables. Cross tabulations was used to describe and compare maternal and child characteristics by the main explanatory variable (place of delivery). Frequencies, proportions and cross tabulations were used to summarize the qualitative variables, while quantitative variables were presented as mean with standard deviation. Inferential statistics of Chi square test was used to test for association in the bivariate analysis of maternal characteristics and pregnancy outcome (birth weight) and place of delivery.

The relationship between the explaining variable (maternal age, parity, inter pregnancy interval, bad obstetric history, gestational age, education, ANC registration period) and the outcome variable-low birth weight (coded as zero if child is <2.5kg and One if child is >2.5kg within this

period) was also examined. The final stage of analysis involved the use of logistic regression analysis to estimate the effect of place of delivery on birth weight, after controlling for confounders. The P level was considered significant at p < 0.05.

AFRICAN DIGITAL HEALTH REPOSITORY PROJECT

3.10 ETHICAL CLEARANCE

Ethical clearance was obtained from the research and ethical committee of the Ministry of Health in Oyo state. Written informed consent was obtained from the heads of the health facilities and permission was also obtained from the research participants. Each questionnaire was coded and names of respondents were not included during data entry, to ensure the confidentiality of information collected and anonymity of respondents who provided the data.

3.11 LIMITATIONS OF THE STUDY

The risk factors that could affect infant birth weight are limitless as described by other researchers. In order to focus on causal determinants of low birth weight, only the identifiable risk factors for low birth weight were included in the study. The assessment of the risk factors was therefore restricted to singleton births among mothers, and the potential public health impact of such a factor which depends on its prevalence in the study population. Also, exposure to several other factors during pregnancy may have effect on foetal birth weight and these factors were not studied in this study; these include prenatal, perinatal and postnatal complications, trauma, neurologically compromising events that may occur during development of the foetus before and after birth.

Non-availability of some important variables in some of the birth registers and ANC registers. This information include- pre-gestational weight, maternal weight at time of delivery made data on maternal weight incomplete, thus making data collected on maternal weight to be excluded during data analysis. However, when key variables were missing, such mothers were not enlisted into the study.

Recall bias on part of the mothers, because some could not remember their age, when they started attending ANC, and the sickness encountered & drug use during the course of pregnancy. This was minimized by using "logical dating" to check the authenticity of the age such mothers

Relying on the birth weight recorded by the health personnel in the birth register was a strong limitation because people who were neither nurses nor midwives were not allowed in the delivery room to monitor the measurement of the infant at delivery. However, considering that

all the health workers had some form of training on infant delivery and births, this is likely to be minimal. Also, scales were examined to ensure they gave accurate readings.



AFRICAN DIGITAL HEALTH REPOSITORY PROJECT

CHAPTER FOUR

RESULTS

The results of this study are presented in sections which gives answers to the objectives of the study. Detailed information on the socio-demographic of the mothers, characteristics of infants, obstetric history of mother, sickness encountered by mothers during the course of pregnancy, and relationship between maternal age, parity, ante-natal care registration, inter pregnancy interval, education, gestational age on birth weight are presented as follows:

4.1 GENERAL CHARACTERISTICS OF THE STUDY PARTICIPANTS

A total of 280 mothers aged between eighteen to forty-three years (18 - 43 years) delivering infants were studied. An equal number of mothers (one hundred and forty each) were studied in the mission home and the secondary health facility.

The socio-demographic characteristics of the respondents studied are presented in Table 1. The mean age of the study participants in the total population was found to be 28 ± 4.92 years with the minimum and the maximum age being eighteen (18) and forty-three (43) years respectively. Majority of the participants were in the age group 26 - 35 years (61.8%). Of the infants delivered to the two hundred and eighty participants, 53.2% were males.

The ethnic composition of the study subjects was such that 243 (86.8%) of the respondents were Yoruba, 34 (12.1%) were Igbo, and 3 (1.1%) were Hausa. The two predominant religions of the respondents were Christianity and Islam, out of which over two-third (76.4%) were Christians and about one-third (22.9%) were Muslims. Generally, majority of the respondents, 210 (75.0%) had at least secondary education. See Table 1 for more details.

AFRICAN DIGITAL HEALTH REPOSITORY PROJECT

Table 1: Socio-demographic characteristics of respondents

Socio-demographic	Total	Mission	Secondary Health Facility(n=140)	
Characteristic	Population(n=280)	House(n=140)		
Maternal age(years)				
≤25	90(32.1%)	54(38.6%)	36(25.7%)	
26 - 35	173(61.8%)	76(54.3%)	97(69.3%)	
>35	17(6.1%)	10(7.1%)	7(5.0%)	
Mean maternal age=	28.15±4.92	27.77±5.40	28.52±4.38	
Religion				
Islam	66(33.6%)	25(17.9%)	41(29.3%)	
Christianity	214(76.4%)	115(82.1%)	99(70.7%)	
Education				
No formal	15(5.4%)	13(9.3%)	2(1.4%)	
Primary	55(19.6%)	33(23.6%)	22(15.7%)	
Secondary and above	210(75.0%)	94(67.1%)	116(82.9%)	
Ethnicity				
Yoruba	243(86.8%)	122(87.1%)	121(86.4%)	
Igbo	34(12.1%)	16(11.4%)	18(12.9%)	
Hausa	3(1.1%)	2(1.4%)	1(0.7%)	

AFRICAN DIGITAL HEALTH REPOSITORY PROJECT

4.2 CHARACTERISTICS OF INFANTS DELIVERED BY MOTHERS

The characteristics of infants delivered are presented in Table 2. Of the two hundred and eighty infants delivered by the mothers, the mean gestational age of infants delivered was 37.08 weeks \pm 1.47weeks, with minimum and maximum gestational age being 32 weeks and 40 weeks respectively. More babies 214(76.4%) were delivered to mothers whose gestational age was 37 weeks and above (\geq 37 weeks).

The mean birth weight of infants delivered by mothers in the Total population was $2.86 \text{kg} \pm 0.42 \text{kg}$ having its minimum and maximum birth weight to be 1.90 kg and 4.20 kg respectively. Thirty-eight (13.6%) infants were delivered as low birth weight babies (<2.5 kg). More low birth weight babies 22(15.7%) were delivered in the Mission house as compared with the number of low birth weight babies 16(11.4%) delivered in the Secondary health facility (P=0.265)

More than a quarter (37.1%) of infants delivered to mothers in the Total population was second order births, followed by primips (25.4%). Third order births and births greater than third order births reported 105(37.5%) number of infants. See Table 2 for more details.

AFRICAN DIGITAL HEALTH REPOSITORY PROJECT

Table 2: Characteristics of infants delivered to respondents

Infant	Total	Mission	Secondary Health	
Characteristic	Population(n=280)	House(n=140)	Facility(n=140)	
Gestational age(weeks				
<37	66(23.6%)	45(32.1%)	21(15.0%)	
>37	214(76.4%)	95(67.9%)	119(85.0%)	
Mean Gestational age	37.08±1.47	36.66±1.64	37.50±1.12	
Birth weight				
Low birth weight	38(13.6%)	22(15.7%)	16(11.4%)	
Normal birth weight	242(86.4%)	118(84.3%)	124(88.6%)	
Mean Birth weight(kg)	2.86±0.42	2.79±0.41	2.93±0.42	
Gender				
Male	149(53.2%)	73(52.1%)	76(54.3%)	
Female	131(46.8%)	67(47.9%)	64(45.7%)	
Birth order				
First	71(25.4%)	36(25.7%)	35(25.0%)	
Second	104(37.1%)	50(35.7%)	54(38.6%)	
Third and above	hird and above 105(37.5%) 54(38.6%)		51(36.4%)	

AFRICAN DIGITAL HEALTH REPOSITORY PROJECT

4.3 OBSTETRIC HISTORY OF MOTHERS

The obstetric histories of the respondents (mothers) are presented in Table 3. 37(13.2%) of the women delivering in the Total population reported to have had abortion, 36(12.9%) ever delivered still birth, 15(5.4%) ever had premature delivery, 20(7.1%) ever had breeched delivery and 17(6.1%) reported to have delivered through caesarian section.

Out of the infants delivered by the respondents studied, about 70(25%) deliveries occurred among primiparous. Mothers whose inter pregnancy interval was greater than 2 years recorded the highest proportion of births 177(63.2%). See Table 2 for further details.

Incidence of births was highest in mothers who are in the parity group three and above (37.9%).

AFRICAN DIGITAL HEALTH REPOSITORY PROJECT

Table 3: Obstetric history of mothers

Obstetric variables	Total	Mission	Secondary Health	
	Population(n=280)	House(n=140)	Facility(n=140)	
Obstetric history				
Ever had abortion	37(13.2%)	23(16.4%)	14(10.0%)	
Ever delivered still birth	36(12.9%)	21(15.0%)	15(10.7%)	
Ever had premature delivery	15(5.4%)	11(7.9%)	4(2.9%)	
Ever had breeched delivery	20(7.1%)	14(10.0%)	6(4.3%)	
Ever had delivery through caesarian session	17(6.1%)	11(7.9%)	6(4.3%)	
Inter-pregnancy				
interval	33(11.8%)	17(12.1%)	16(11.4%)	
2 years	177(63.2%)	88(62.9%)	89(63.6%)	
>2 years	70(25.0%)	35(25 %)	35(25 (19/1)	
Primips	/ U(LJ.U/U)	55(25.070)	33(23.970)	
Parity				
1 child	71(25.4%)	36(25.7%)	35(25.0%)	
2 children	103(36.8%)	50(35.7%)	53(37.9%)	
3 children	106(37.9%)	54(38.6%)	52(37.1%)	

AFRICAN DIGITAL HEALTH REPOSITORY PROJECT

4.4 MATERNAL MORBIDITY ENCOUNTERED DURING PREGNANCY

Of the two hundred and eighty mothers interviewed on illness encountered during the course of pregnancy, 73(26.1%) reported having malaria, 6(2.1%) reported having typhoid fever, 3(1.1%) reported high blood pressure, 7(2.5%) reported respiratory tract infection and 9(3.2%) reported having one form of sexually transmitted infection or the other. See Table 4 for more details.

Table 4: Maternal morbidity experienced in the course of pregnancy

Maternal morbidity	Total	Mission	Secondary Health
	Population(n=280)	House(n=140)	Facility(n=140)

Malaria	73	36(25.7%)	37(26.4%)
Typhoid	6	3(2.1%)	3(2.1%)
High blood pressure	3	2(1.4%)	1(0.7%)
Respiratory tract infecton	7	3(2.1%)	4(2.9%)
Sexually transmitted infection	9	3(2.1%)	6(4.3%)

AFRICAN DIGITAL HEALTH REPOSITORY PROJECT

4.5 SOCIAL FACTORS OF MOTHERS

Smoking is a known social factor for low birth weight, but it was not reported by any of the mothers interviewed in the mission houses and secondary health facility. Concerning alcohol intake as a social factor, **Table 5** reveals 2(0.7%) of the mothers interviewed gave any history of alcohol intake during the course of pregnancy. Out of all the mothers interviewed, most mothers 134(47.9%) reported registering for ante-natal care in the first trimester.

More mothers in the mission homes 68(48.6%) reported earning a weekly income of $\leq N2,500$ as compared with mothers in the secondary health facility 48(34.3%) reporting same weekly income. Out of all the mothers interviewed, 2(1.7%) mothers declined to give any response to question regarding "income earned weekly". See Table 5 for more details.

Table 5: Social factors of mothers

Maternal morbidity	Total	Mission	Secondary Health
	Population(n=280)	House(n=140)	Facility(n=140)
Smokes cigarette	0(0.0%)	0(0.0%)	0(0.0%)
Consumes alcohol	2(0.7%)	2(1.4%)	3(0%)
ANC registration period			
1 st Trimester	134(47.9%)	63(45.0%)	71(50.7%)
2 nd Trimester	123(43.9%)	68(48.6%)	55(39.3%)
3 rd Trimester	23(8.2%)	9(6.4%)	14(10.0%)
Weekly income(₩)			
<2500	116(41.4%)	68(48.6%)	48(34.3%)
2500-10000	159(56.8%)	71(50.7%)	88(62.9%)
>10000	3(1.1%)	1(0.7%)	2(1.4%)
No response	2(0.7%)	0(0.0%)	2(1.4%)

AFRICAN DIGITAL HEALTH REPOSITORY PROJECT

4.6 INFORMATION ABOUT PREVALENCE OF LOW BIRTH WEIGHT.

The information about the prevalence of low birth weight is presented in Table 6. Thirty- eight infants (13.6%) were delivered as low birth weight babies (weighed less than 2.5kg at birth), thus making the prevalence of low birth weight in the Total population to be 13.6%. Twenty two infants (15.7%) out of the thirty-eight low birth weight babies were delivered by mothers in the Mission home, while the remaining sixteen (11.4%) were delivered in the Secondary health facility. The prevalence of low birth weight in the Mission home is reported higher (15.7%) as compared with the prevalence of low birth weight in the Secondary health facility (11.4%).(P=0.295)

Table 6. Dravelance of low birth weight by place of delivery

Table 0. Frevalence of low Dirth	n weight by place of delivery
----------------------------------	-------------------------------

	LBW	NBW	TOTAL	P value	
MISSION	22(15.7%)	118(84.3%)	140		
2°HEALTH FACILITY	16(11.4%)	124(88.6%)	140	0.295	
TOTAL	38(13.6%)	242(86.4%)	280		
$X^2 = 2.098$					

THE EFFECTS OF SELECTED MATERNAL FACTORS ON MEAN BIRTH 4.7 WEIGHT.

Information about the effect of some selected maternal factors on the mean birth weight of newly delivered infants is described in Table 7. Maternal age, mothers' literacy level, Gestational age, antenatal care registration time, inter-pregnancy interval, weekly income, and birth order were found to be significantly associated with birth weight (p < 0.05) in the total population. Parity was found not to be significantly associated with birth weight. See Table 7 for more details.

Infants delivered by mothers in the age group ≤ 25 years have the lowest mean birth weight. There was a significant increase in the mean birth weight of infants studied as the maternal age, literacy level, gestational age, inter-pregnancy interval, weekly income increased (p < 0.05).

Infants delivered by mothers who registered for ante natal care in their first trimester have a higher mean birth weight when compared with infants delivered by mothers who registered for ANC in the second and third trimester respectively.

In the mission house, every other maternal factor was significantly associated with mean birth weight, except birth order and parity. See table 8 for details.

Parity was the only maternal factor that was not significantly associated (p>0.05) with mean birth weight in the secondary health facility. See Table 9 for details

AFRICAN DIGITAL HEALTH REPOSITORY PROJECT

Table 7: Maternal factors on mean birth weight in the Total population

Maternal factor	Mean Birth weight(kg)	X^2 value, P value
Maternal Age(years)		
≤25	2.67±0.36	
26-35	2.94±0.41	19.43, < 0.001
>35	2.91±0.45	
Education		
No formal	2.55±0.35	34.79, <0.001
Primary	2.63±0.38	
Secondary and above	3.01 ± 0.41	
Gestational age(weeks)		
<37	2.51±0.39	65.50, < 0.001
>37	2.96±0.36	
Parity		
1	2.76±0.38	4.37, 0.113
2	2.94±0.42	
3 and above	2.84±0.42	
ANC Registration		
1 st Trimester	2.97±0.39	33.52, < 0.001
2 nd Trimester	2.78±0.41	
3 rd Trimester	2.56±0.31	
Birth order		



Inter-pregnancy interval		
<2 years	2.62±0.26	15.18, 0.001
>2 years	2.94±0.43	
Primips	2.75±0.37	
Weekly income(#)		
<2500	2.73±0.42	17.24, <0.001
2500-10000	2.93±0.39	
>10000	3.17±0.55	



AFRICAN DIGITAL HEALTH REPOSITORY PROJECT

Table 8: Maternal factors on mean birth weight in the Mission population

Maternal factor	Mean Birth weight(kg)	X^2 value,	P value
Maternal Age(years)			
≤25	2.66±0.42		
26-35	2.75±0.23	13.27,	0.001
>35	2.88±0.40		
Education			
No formal	2.53±0.35	15.60,	0.001
Primary	2.62±0.38		
Secondary and above	2.89±0.39		
Gestational age(weeks)			
<37	2.50±0.39	47.97	< 0.001
>37	2.92±0.34		
Parity			
1	2.76±0.47	3.17,	0.205
2	2.86±0.41		
3 and above	2.73±0.35		
ANC Registration			
1 st Trimester	2.87±0.42	59.72,	< 0.001
2 nd Trimester	2.72±0.40		
3 rd Trimester	2.71±0.30		
Birth order			
1	2.72 ± 0.44	6.457.	0.091



AFRICAN DIGITAL HEALTH REPOSITORY PROJECT

Inter-pregnancy interval		
<2 years	2.64±0.25	12.91, 0.003
>2 years	2.83±0.40	
Primips	2.74±0.45	
Weekly income(#)		
<2500	2.65±0.43	18.74, <0.001
2500-10000	2.91±0.34	
>10000	2.94±0.41	



AFRICAN DIGITAL HEALTH REPOSITORY PROJECT

Table 9: Maternal factors on mean birth weight in the Secondary health facility

Maternal factor	Mean Birth weight(kg)	X^2 value, P value
Maternal Age(years)		
≤25	2.69±0.27	
26-35	3.00±0.41	14.59, 0.003
>35	3.13±0.60	
Education		
No formal	2.65±0.49	20.54, <0.001
Primary	2.63±0.39	
Secondary and above	3.09±0.38	
Gestational age(weeks)		
<37	2.54±0.42	74.47, < 0.001
>37	3.00±0.38	
Parity		
1	2.76±0.28	2.83, 0.243
2	3.01±0.42	
3 and above	2.95±0.46	
ANC Registration		
1 st Trimester	3.07±0.35	70.33, 0.001
2 nd Trimester	2.86±0.42	
3 rd Trimester	2.46±0.28	
ANC Registration 1 st Trimester 2 nd Trimester 3 rd Trimester	3.07±0.35 2.86±0.42 2.46±0.28	70.33, 0.001



Inter-pregnancy interval			
<2 years	2.60±0.27	13.99.	0.001
>2 years	3.05±0.43		
Primips	2.76±0.28		
Weekly income (#)			
<2500	2.85±0.85	12.15,	0.004
2500-10000	2.96±0.38		
>10000	3.30±0.42		



AFRICAN DIGITAL HEALTH REPOSITORY PROJECT

4.8 RELATIONSHIP BETWEEN MATERNAL AGE AND BIRTH WEIGHT

Table 10 describes the relationship between maternal age and delivering low birth weight babies. The results from the study showed that low birth weight incidence was highest in mothers whose age was less than or equal twenty years. The incidence decreased significantly (p<0.05) with increase in maternal age. The same trend was observed in the mission and secondary health facility. See Table 10 for more details

Table 10: Maternal age by birth weight

	LBW	NBW	TOTAL NUMBE	R P value
	INFANTS	INFANTS	OF INFAN7	ΓS
			DELIVERED	
MISSION				
≤25 years	16(29.6%)	38(70.4%)	54(38.6%)	
26-35 years	6(7.9%)	70(92.1%)	76(54.3%)	0.001
>35 years	0(0%)	10(100%)	10(7.1%)	
SECONDARY HEALTH FACILITY				
≤25 years	8(22.2%)	28(77.8%)	36(25.7%)	0.003
26-35 years	7(7.2%)	90(92.8%)	97(69.3%)	
>35 years	1(14.3%)	6(85.7%)	7(5.0%)	
TOTAL				
RESPONDENTS	24(26.7%)	66(73.3%)	90(32.1%)	
≤25 years	13(7.5%)	160(92.5%)	173(61.8%)	<0.001
26-35 years	1(5.9%)	16(94.1%)	17(6.1%)	
>35 years				

Fishers' exact test was used

AFRICAN DIGITAL HEALTH REPOSITORY PROJECT

4.9 RELATIONSHIP BETWEEN MOTHERS LITERACY LEVEL AND BIRTH WEIGHT

Mothers with no formal education were found to have the largest proportion of low birth weight. The incidence of low birth weight decreased significantly with an increase in the literacy level of the mothers (p<0.05). The same trend was observed in the Mission and Secondary health facility. See Table 11 for more details

Table 11: Mothers literacy level by birth weight

	LBW	NBW	TOTAL	NUMBER	P value
	INFANTS	INFANTS	OF	INFANTS	
			DELIVER	RED	
MISSION					

No formal	5(38.5%)	8(61.5%)	13(9.3%)	
Primary	10(30.3%)	23(69.7%)	33(23.6%)	0.001
Secondary and above	7(7.4%)	87(92.6%)	94(67.1%)	
SECONDARY HEALTH FACILITY				
No formai	1(50.0%)	1(50.0%)	2(1.4%)	
Primary	8(36.4%)	14(63.6%)	22(15.7%)	<0.001
Secondary and above	7(6.0%)	109(94.0%)	116(82.9%)	
ΤΟΤΑΙ				
RESPONDENTS	6(40.0%)	9(60.0%)	15(5.4%)	
No formal	18(32.7%)	37(67.3%)	55(19.6%)	< 0.001
Primary	14(6.7%)	196(93.3%)	210(75.0%)	
Secondary and above				

Chi square test of analysis was used.

AFRICAN DIGITAL HEALTH REPOSITORY PROJECT

4.10 RELATIONSHIP BETWEEN GESTATIONAL AGE AND BIRTH WEIGHT

Results from the study revealed that low birth weight incidence was higher amongst infants delivered to mothers whose gestational age (weeks) was less than thirty seven weeks in the mission home, secondary health facility and total population. The results also showed gestational age have a significant relationship with birth weight (p<0.05). See Table 12 for more details,

Table 12: Gestational age of pregnancy (weeks) level by birth weight

	LBW INFANTS	NBW INFANTS	TOTAL NUMBER OF INFANTS DELIVERED	Pvalue
MISSION				
<37 weeks	21(46.7%)	24(53.3%)	45(32.1%)	
>37 weeks	1(1.1%)	94(98.9%)	95(67.9%)	<0.001
SECONDARY HEALTH FACILITY				
<37 weeks	14(66.7%)	7(33.3%)	21(15.0%)	<0.001
>37 weeks	2(1.7%)	117(98.3%)	119(85.0%)	
TOTAL RESPONDENTS				
<37 weeks >37 weeks	35(53.0%) 3(1.4%)	31(47.0%) 211(98.6%)	66(23.6%) 214(76.4%)	0.001

Fishers' exact test was used.

AFRICAN DIGITAL HEALTH REPOSITORY PROJECT

4.11 RELATIONSHIP BETWEEN PARITY AND BIRTH WEIGHT

The results of this study as shown in Table 13 revealed that Parity was not significantly (p>0.05) associated with birth weight irrespective of place of delivery. In the Mission house, mothers in parity 1 category delivered the highest proportion (25.0%) of low birth weight babies, while in the secondary health facility, mothers in the parity 3 and above category delivered the highest proportion of low birth weight babies. See Table 13 for more details.

Table 13: Mothers' parity and birth weight

	LBW INFANTS	NBW INFANTS	TOTAL NUMBE OF INFAN DELIVERED	CR Pvalue TS
MISSION				
1 child	9(25.0%)	27(75.0%)	36(25.7%)	
2 children	6(12.0%)	44(88.0%)	50(35.7%)	0.205
≥3 children	7(13.0%)	47(87.0%)	54(38.6%)	
SECONDARY HEALTH FACILITY				
l child	5(14.3%)	30(85.7%)	35(25.0%)	
2 children	3(5.7%)	50(94.3%)	53(37.9%)	0.243
≥3 children	8(15.4%)	44(84.6%)	52(37.1%)	
TOTAL RESPONDENTS	14(19.7%)	57(80.3%)	71(25.4%)	
l child	9(8.7%)	94(91.3%)	103(36.8%)	0.113
2 children	15(14.2%)	91(85.8%)	106(37.8%)	



4.12 RELATIONSHIP BETWEEN ANC REGISTRATION PERIOD AND BIRTH WEIGHT

The relationship between ante-natal registration period and birth weight was found to be highly significant (p<0.05). Table 14 shows that irrespective of the place of delivery, mothers who registered for antenatal care during the first trimester have the lowest incidence of low birth weight babies, while mothers who registered for antenatal care during the third trimester have the highest incidence of low birth weight babies.

Table 14 : ANC registration period by birth weight

LBW		NRW	NBW TOTAL		P value		
					I fulle		

	INFANTS	INFANTS	DELIVERED	
MISSION				
1 st TRIMESTER	8(12.7%)	55(87.3%)	63 (45.0%)	
2 nd TRIMESTER	12(17.6%)	56(82.4%)	68(48.6%)	< 0.001
3 rd TRIMESTER	2(22.2%)	7(77.8%)	9(6.4%)	
SECONDARY HEALTH FACILITY				
1 st TRIMESTER	2(2.8%)	69(97.2%)	71(50.7%)	
2 nd TRIMESTER	4(7.3%)	51(92.7%)	55(39.3%)	0.001
3 rd TRIMESTER	11(78.6%)	3(21.4%)	14(10.0%)	
TOTAL RESPONDENTS	10(7.5%)	124(92.5%)	134(47.9%)	
I st TRIMESTER	16(13.0%)	107(87.0%)	123(43.9%)	< 0.001
2 nd TRIMESTER	12(52.2%)	11(47.8%)	23(8.2%)	
3rd TRIMESTER				

4.13 RELATIONSHIP BETWEEN BIRTH ORDER AND BIRTH WEIGHT

Birth order was significantly associated with low birth weight in the secondary health facility (p=0.016), and total population (p=0.004). There was no significant association between birth order and low birth weight in the mission house (p=0.091). Generally, first order births and \geq third order births have the highest proportion of low birth weight, as compared with second order births. See Table 15 for more details.



AFRICAN DIGITAL HEALTH REPOSITORY PROJECT

康良

Table 15_: Infants birth order by birth weight

	LBW INFANTS	NBW INFANTS	TOTAL NUMBER OF INFANTS DELIVERED	P value
MISSION				
FIRST ORDER	10(27.8%)	26(72.2%)	36(25.7%)	
SECOND ORDER	5(10.0%)	45(90.0%)	5()(35.7%)	0.091
>THIRD ORDER	7(12.9%)	47(87.1%)	54(38.6%)	
SECONDARY HEALTH FACILITY				
FIRST ORDER	6(17.1%)	29(82.9%)	35(25.0%)	
SECOND ORDER	3(5.6%)	51(94.4%)	54(38.6%)	0.016
≥THIRD ORDER	3(7.5%)	37(92.5%)	40(28.6%)	
TOTAL RESPONDENTS				
FIRSTORDER	16(22.5%)	55(77.5%)	71(25.4%)	*
	8(7.7%)	96(92.3%)	104(37.1%)	0.004
SECOND OKDER	6(8.2%)	67(91.8%)	73(26.1%)	
≥THIRD ORDER				

Fishers' exact test was used.

AFRICAN DIGITAL HEALTH REPOSITORY PROJECT

4.7

4.14 RELATIONSHIP BETWEEN INTER-PREGNANCY INTERVAL AND BIRTHWEIGHT

The relationship between inter-pregnancy interval and low birth weight was statistically significant (p<0.05). Infants delivered by mothers whose inter-pregnancy interval was less than two years have a larger proportion of low birth weight babies, as compared with women whose inter-pregnancy interval was greater than two years. See Table 16 for more details.

Table 16: Inter-pregnancy interval(years) and birth weight

	LBW	NBW	TOTAL NUMBER	P value
	INFANTS	INFANTS	OF INFANTS	
			DELIVERED	
MISSION				
<2 YEARS	4(23.5%)	13(76.5%)	17(12.1%)	
≥2 YEARS	9(10.2%)	79(89.8%)	88(62.9%)	0.003
PRIMIPAROUS	9(25.7%)	26(74.3%)	35(25.0%)	
SECONDARY HEALTH FACILITY				
< 2 YEARS	6(37.5%)	10(62.5%)	16(11.4.0%)	
≥2 YEARS	5(5.6%)	84(94.4%)	89(63.6%)	0.001
PRIMIPAROUS	5(14.3%)	30(85.7%)	35(25.0%)	
TOTAL				
RESPONDENTS	10(30.3%)	23(69.7%)	33(11.8%)	
<2 YEARS	14(7.9%)	163(92.1%)	177(63.2%)	< 0.001
≥2 YEARS	14(20.0%)	56(80.0%)	70(25.0%)	
PRIMIPAROUS				

Chi square test of analysis was used.

AFRICAN DIGITAL HEALTH REPOSITORY PROJECT

4.15 RELATIONSHIP BETWEEN WEEKLY INCOME AND BIRTH WEIGHT

The relationship between weekly income and birth weight was found to be highly significant (p<0.05). Table 17 shows that irrespective of the place of delivery, mothers who earned a weekly income < 32500 had the highest incidence of low birth weight babies. The incidence of low birth weight reduced significantly as the weekly income earned increased.

Table 17: Mothers' weekly income (N) by birth weight

	LBW INFANTS	NBW INFANTS	TOTAL NUMBER OF INFANTS	P value
			DELIVERED	
MISSION				
<₩2500	20(29.4%)	48(70.6%)	68(48.6%)	
₩2501-10000	2(2.8%)	69(97.2%)	71(50.7%)	<0.001
>₩10000	0(0.0%)	1(100.0%)	1(0.7%)	
SECONDARY HEALTH FACILITY				
<₩2500	7(14.6%)	41(85.4%)	48(34.8%)	
₩2501-10000	8(9.1%)	80(90.9%)	88(63.8%)	0.001
>₩10000	0(0.0%)	2(100.0%)	2(1.4%)	
TOTAL RESPONDENTS < ₩2500	27(23.3%)	89(76.7%)	116(41.7%)	<0.001
₩2501-10000 >₩10000	(0.0%)	3(100.0%)	3(1.1%)	V.UUI

Fishers' exact test was used.

AFRICAN DIGITAL HEALTH REPOSITORY PROJECT

4.15 LOGISTIC REGRESSION ANALYSIS OF MATERNAL FACTORS ASSOCIATED WITH LOW BIRTH WEIGHT

Bivariate analysis showed that association of some maternal factors with low birth weight were statistically significant in the Mission house and some factors were not, while in the Secondary health facility, association of some maternal factors were statistically significant with low birth weight, and some were not. Logistic regression was then used to control for confounders in the Total population, and then used to suggest factors that are actually predictive of low birth weight in the total respondents.

This section reveals the relationship between different maternal variables associated with delivering low birth weight babies in the Total respondents. After controlling for confounding variables using logistic regression, maternal age, education, period of ANC registration, Birth interval and weekly income were factors found to be significantly associated (p<0.05) with low

birth weight in the Total respondents, while birth order and parity were found not to be statistically significantly associated with birth weight.

Mothers whose maternal age was less than or equals twenty-five years of age were found to have delivered the largest proportion (26.7%) of low birth weight babies (OR: 3.74; 95% CI: 1.21-11.51). Low birth weight incidence decreased significantly with increase in maternal age, with mothers of age >35years having the lowest incidence (5.9%) of low birth weight. The risk of delivering low birth weight babies was almost four times among the mothers who were ≤ 25 years and it is statistically significant (p<0.05). Low birth weight incidence was highest (40.0%) amongst mothers with no formal education, when compared to mothers with Primary education (32.7%), Secondary education and above (6.7%). The association was found to be highly statistically significant (p<0.01). The odds ratio for mothers with no formal education was 4.95, which indicates that Mothers with no formal education have about five times the risk of delivering low birth weight babies as compared with mothers whose literacy level was highest(p<0.05). The relationship between Gestational age and delivering low birth weight was

also found to be statistically significant. Mothers whose gestational age was less than 37 weeks reported a higher incidence of low birth weight (53.0%), and such mothers were 3.24 times more likely (OR:3.24; 95%CI: 1.42-19.23) to deliver low birth weight as compared to Mothers whose gestational age was greater than 37 weeks. More number of babies (30.3%) were delivered by mothers

AFRICAN DIGITAL HEALTH REPOSITORY PROJECT

whose inter-pregnancy interval was less than two years (OR: 3.55; 95%CI: 1.42-10.23), followed by Primiparous mothers (20.0%). Mothers whose inter-pregnancy interval was less than two years were about four times more likely to deliver low birth weight babies as compared with mothers whose inter-pregnancy interval was greater than two years. A significant relationship was also observed in the relationship between period of ANC registration and low birth weight (p<0.05). A high number of low birth weight babies (52.2%) were delivered by mothers who got registered for ANC in the third trimester (OR: 4.76; 95% CI: 1.69-11.72). The lowest proportion of low birth weight babies were delivered by mothers who registered for their ANC in their first trimester.

The relationship between birth order, parity and birth weight was not found to be significant p>0.05.

See Table 18 for more details.



AFRICAN DIGITAL HEALTH REPOSITORY PROJECT

<u>Table 18: Multivariate analysis showing the selected maternal factors associated with low</u> <u>birth weight in the Total respondents</u>

FACTOR	OR (95%CI)	P value
Maternal age(years)		
≤25	3.74(1.21-11.55)	0.02
26-35	0.91(0.15-0.96)	0.04
>35(ref)	1.00	
Parity		
1	1.71(0.37-11.85)	0.06
2	0.38(0.16-11.88)	0.11
3 and above(ref)	1.00	
ANC registration		
1 Trimester(ref)	1.00	
11 Trimester	2.01(1.28-14.09)	0.04
III Trimester	4.76(1.69-11.72)	0.01
Birth-interval (years)		
Primiparous	2.37(1.02-8.93)	0.01
<2	3.55(1.42-10.23)	0.02
>2(ref)	1.00	
Education		
No formal	4.95(1.69-15.46)	0.01
Primary	2.56(1.87-10.83)	0.02
Secondary and above(ref)	1.00	
Gestational age		
<37 weeks	3.24(1.42-19.23)	0.00
>37 weeks(ref)	1.00	

Birth Order		
First	1.74(0.60-13.58)	0.11
Second	0.15(0.10-11.65)	0.06
≥Third(ref)	1.00	
Weekly income (¥)		
≤2500	2.41(1.14-12.32)	0.02
2500-10000	1.07(1.04-14.41)	0.01
>10000(ref)	1.00	
Place of delivery		
Mission	1.51(0.53-14.32)	0.44
Sacondam, haalth facility (raf)	1.00	



AFRICAN DIGITAL HEALTH REPOSITORY PROJECT

CHAPTER FIVE

DISCUSSION

5.1 PREVALENCE OF LOW BIRTH WEIGHT

This cross sectional study of mothers delivering and their newly delivered infants was carried out to examine the prevalence and factors associated with low birth weight in a secondary health facility and faith based delivery homes (mission). The observed mean birth weight of infants in the study is comparable to study conducted by Lawoyin (1992). This similarity could have been due to similar population and cultural background. The overall prevalence of in the study was slightly lower than the national average of 14% (NDHS, 2003). The prevalence of low birth weight recorded in the secondary health facility, though lower than the national average of 14%, still lies within the recent estimates of low birth weight incidence in Nigeria 6-21% (Lawoyin & Oyediran, 1992; FMOH, 2005). The prevalence observed is however higher than that from developed world (5%, 6%, 8% seen in Norway, Canada and United Kingdom) (UNICEF, 2007). This could be as a result of efforts to address demographic, social and environmental risk factors of low birth weight (Martin et al., 2009) in the developed world, increased social supports for mothers at high risk of having low birth weight babies (Ellen, 2000), expanded access to medical and family planning services, taking a life span approach to health care, ensured that their pregnant women get adequate nutrition, support sustained research on the causes of low birth weight (Johnson et al., 2006) and sustain programs that offered nutritional support to low-income expectant mothers and infants (Bitler & Currie, 2005).

The study site is geographically located in south west of Nigeria, therefore, it is not surprising that majority of respondents in the mission and secondary health facilities were Yorubas. Of all the babies delivered by mothers in the total population, in the mission, and in the secondary health facility, the proportion of boys was higher than those of the girls delivered. However, the ratio boys/girls were not higher than expected biologically.

Low birth weight was associated with maternal age, mother's educational status, gestational age, period of ANC registration, inter pregnancy interval, and mothers' weekly income. No association was found between low birth weight and parity, low birth weight and birth order, low

AFRICAN DIGITAL HEALTH REPOSITORY PROJECT

birth weight and place of delivery in the Total population. In the mission home, the bivariate analysis showed that low birth weight has a statistically significant association (p<0.05) with maternal age, education, gestational age, period of ANC registration, inter-pregnancy interval, weekly income only, and no association was found between low birth weight and parity, low birth weight and birth order. In the secondary health facility, the bivariate analysis showed that Low birth weight has bivariate association with maternal age, mother's educational status, gestational age, period of ANC registration, inter pregnancy interval, birth order and weekly income. No association was found between low birth weight and parity.

5.2 FACTORS PREDICTIVE OF LOW BIRTH WEIGHT IN THE TOTAL RESPONDENTS

Further analysis to control for confounding effect of some variables using logistic regression in the total respondents revealed that maternal age, education, gestational age, period of ANC registration, inter-pregnancy interval, weekly income were factors found to be significantly associated with birth weight (p<0.05) while parity and birth order were not significantly associated with birth weight. This implies that irrespective of the place of delivery, maternal age, education, gestational age, period of ANC registration, inter-pregnancy interval, weekly income influence the birth weight of infants.

The incidence of low birth weight increased as the literacy level of mothers reduced (Table 11). This study reported mothers with no formal education being five times more likely to deliver low birth weight babies than more literate mothers. This is in line with what was reported by a research conducted in a tertiary hospital in Enugu, South east Nigeria, where mothers without formal education were four times more likely to give birth to low birth weight neonates than those who attained higher education (Ezugwu et al, 2010). This could be because illiterate or poorly educated mothers are more likely not to receive ANC than the educated. In an earlier study conducted in Zaria, Nigeria, women with no formal education and no antenatal care had higher incidence of low birth weight babies, perinatal and maternal morbidity (Briggs, 2004).

During the study, there was no significant difference in the maternal age of mothers delivering in the secondary health facility and the mission home. However, mothers below age of twenty-five years (<25years) age group gave birth to significantly lighter babies. There was an increasing

AFRICAN DIGITAL HEALTH REPOSITORY PROJECT

trend of birth weight with mothers' age in both groups. Irrespective of place of delivery, mothers in the age category ≤25years were about four times more likely to deliver low birth weight babies (see Table 19). This result is consistent with other studies where a higher incidence of low birth weight was recorded amongst teenage mothers as compared with women in other age group category (Dawodu, 1985; Abiodun, 2004). Younger mothers have been found to deliver lighter babies for variety of reasons. One contributing factor is thought to be as a result of competition for nutrients in the younger mothers who are themselves growing, and the most commonly hypothesized biological explanation for lighter babies in adolescent mothers is the biological immaturity of the mothers (Kirchengast et al, 2003). Apart from the possible competition for nutrients between the adolescent and foctus, one other contributing factor has also been said to be that these adolescents make less use of antenatal care and obstetric services (Amosu, 2010)

Irrespective of place of delivery, mothers who registered early for ANC in their first trimester

have better weight babies and a reduced incidence of low birth weight was recorded by such mothers. This is in line with what was reported by other studies. Early antenatal care initiation has been associated with heavier birth weights (Eisner et al, 1979; Negi et al, 2006). Also associated with reduced incidence of low birth weight is "early trimester and regular antenatal care visit by pregnant women (Letamo &Majelantle, 2001). Mothers who registered late for ANC (third trimester) were about five times more likely to deliver low birth weight babies as compared with babies delivered to mothers who registered early (first trimester) for ANC. This suggests the importance of early ANC registration by pregnant women.

Gestational age was found to be significantly associated with infant birth weight (p<0.05) in the study. Mothers whose gestational age was less than thirty-seven weeks were found to deliver more low birth weight babies as compared with mothers whose gestational age was greater than thirty-seven weeks. Several studies also reported that gestational age at delivery significantly determined the incidence of low birth weight, and that mothers whose gestational age was less than thirty seven weeks had more incidence of low birth weight (Siza, 2008). Mothers whose

gestational age was less than thirty-seven weeks were about three times more likely to deliver low birth weight babies than mothers whose gestational age was greater than thirty seven weeks.

The highest incidence of low birth weight babies recorded were babies delivered by mothers whose birth interval was less than two year (Table 18). Babies delivered by such mothers were

3.55 times more likely to deliver low birth weight babies, than babies delivered to mothers whose birth interval was higher (greater than two years). This is similar to what was observed in other studies (Lawoyin, 1992; Anand, 2000). A short birth interval since the previous birth might lead to poor pregnancy outcome (low birth weight). As reported by Kramer (1987), nutritional depletion could be the most obvious biological mechanism for such an effect, but inadequate physiological (e.g hormonal) recovery could arise for other reasons.

Even though several studies reported birth order and Parity as important factors influencing birth weight (Nurul et al, 1993; Defo & Parkin, 1993; Magadi et al, 2000), this study found no association between "Parity and birth weight" and "Birth order and birth weight".



AFRICAN DIGITAL HEALTH REPOSITORY PROJECT

CONCLUSION

The study recorded a high LBW prevalence and this requires urgent attention in order to attain the Millennium Development Goals by year 2015.

No significant association was found between the main explanatory variable- place of delivery with birth weight. However, irrespective of place of delivery, the results of this study found that maternal age, education, gestational age, period of ANC registration, inter-pregnancy interval, and weekly income affected infant birth weight.

The study has demonstrated gross disadvantages of teenage pregnancy, low maternal education, late ANC registration period, close inter-pregnancy interval and gestational age less than 37 weeks amongst pregnant women. There is an urgent need to address the broader developmental challenge of these reproductive health behaviours, and much redress should be made through interventions that will be designed to address them.

This study therefore suggests that for reducing low birth weight, intervention approaches that will go beyond clinical or primary care settings are warranted for better education of women, and whatever strategy that would be put in place must focus attention on education, ANC provision to encourage wider child birth interval and discourage teenage pregnancy. Concerted efforts in health and non- health sectors are necessary for improvement in health and social status of women in order to reduce low birth weight. Finally, lowering the LBW rate can help to improve our nation's overall health and relieve the increasing burden it places on educational institutions, social services, families and individuals, thus a good strategy towards achieving MDG 4.

AFRICAN DIGITAL HEALTH REPOSITORY PROJECT

RECOMMENDATIONS

Numerous opportunities exist before pregnancy to reduce the incidence of low birth weight, yet these are often looked in favor of interventions during pregnancy. The recommendations that follow are divided into suggested public health intervention which is based on those modifiable factors that have been found to be significantly associated with birth weight irrespective of place of delivery.

1. Among the risk factors that can be recognized and addressed before pregnancy are: age (teenagers), possibility of very short interval between pregnancies, high parity. Therefore, reducing the risk before conception by advising such mothers on the reasons why not to conceive early should be put in place. This can be done by making pre-pregnancy consultations more available from a variety of professionals in different setting-

obstetrician & gynecologists, nurses & midwives, family planning personnel.

- 2. Education about reproduction, contraception, pregnancy and associated topics should be done, and provided in a variety of ways through public information campaigns in schools, lectures and related printed materials in all health care settings. Also, sex education and family life education curricula and teaching materials should be provided in schools and work sites. This is also in a bid to discourage teenage pregnancy.
- 3. Encouraging wider space "birth interval", especially by educating them on the available family planning services available e.g. use of contraception especially for low-income women and young adolescents, to encourage a wider space "birth interval" should be an integral part of overall strategies to reduce the incidence of low birth weight. When this is done,

i) It will help to reduce the number of births to women with a variety of high risk characteristic.

ii) It will also reduce the proportion of pregnancies that are intended and wanted at time of conception. It is apparent, for example that a woman who has planned for and welcomed her pregnancy will follow the health, and practices necessary to increase

AFRICAN DIGITAL HEALTH REPOSITORY PROJECT

the chances of a successful pregnancy outcome more adequately than a woman with an undesired pregnancy.

- 4. Pregnant women should be encouraged by everyone around them to register for antenatal care early, so that "at risk pregnancy can be detected on time and treated. Also, safe maternal hygienic practices to reduce harmful practices during pregnancy will be taught them during such visits. Maternal illnesses during pregnancy will also be checked early.
- 5. Discouraging teenage pregnancies at all cost should be the duty of every member of the society. This is because delayed child bearing amongst our young adolescents will help the teenagers who themselves are still growing to grow, develop mentally, physically and be able to take decisions as regards their health and pregnancy.



AFRICAN DIGITAL HEALTH REPOSITORY PROJECT

REFERENCES

Abiodun, S. Jimoh. Ishaq-F Abdul. 2004. Outcome of teenage pregnancies in Ilorin, Nigeria. Trop. J. Obstet Gynaecol 21(1): 27-31.

Ahmed, F.U. and Das, A.M. 1992. Beneficial effects: Three ANC visit might be the divergent point in lowering low birth weight babies. Bangladesh. In. Integration.33: 50-3.

Alan Guttmacher Institute, sex and America's Teenagers (New York and Washington, 1994); Cheryl D Hayes, ed., Risking the future: Adolescent sexuality, pregnancy, and child bearing, vol.1 (Washington National Academy Press, 1987).

Allison, M. Fraser, John, E., Brockert, and Ryk, H. Ward, 1995. Association of Young maternal age with adverse reproductive outcomes. New England Journal of Medicine 332, no 17:

1113-17.

Amin, N. Abel, R. Sampathkumar, V. 1985 Maternal risk factors associated with low birth weight. Indian J Paediatr. 5(2): 61-6

Amosu, A.M. Atulomah, N.O.H. Olanrewaju, M.F. Akintunde, T.I. Babalola, A.O. Akinnuga,A.M. and Ojezele, M.O. 2010. Retrospective study of some factors influencing deliveryof low birth weight babies in Ibadan, Oyo state, Nigeria.

Ann, K.Blanc. Tessa Wardlaw. 2005. Monitoring low birth weight: an evaluation of international estimates & an updated estimation procedure. Bulletin of the World Health Organization/March 2005, 83(3)

Arif, M.A. Quieshi, A.H. Jafarey, S.N. Alam, S.E. Arif, K. 1998. Maternal socio-cultural status:a novel assessment of risk for the birth of small for gestational age, low birth weight infants. J Obstet Gynaecol Res .24(3): 215-222

Aurora, S. Vishnu Bhat, B. Habibullah, S. Srinivasan, S. Puri, R.K. Rajaram, P. 1994 Matemal

nutrition and birth weight. Indian J Mat child Health. 5: 73-75

Baird, D. 1945. The influence of social and economic factors on still births and neonatal deaths. J

Obstet Gynaecol Br. Emp .52:217-21, 339-45

AFRICAN DIGITAL HEALTH REPOSITORY PROJECT

Barker, D.J.P. 1992. Fetal and Infant origins of disease, BMJ Books, London.

Beaton, G. H. Bengoa, J. M. 1976. Practical population indicators of health and nutrition. In: Nutrition in Preventive medicine. Geneva: WHO. p508

Berkowitz, G.S. 1981. An epidemiologic study of preterm delivery. Am J Epidemiol 113:81-92.

Bitler, M.P. & Currie, J. 2005. Does WIC Work? The Effects of WIC on pregnancy and birth outcomes. Journal of Policy Analysis and Management, 24(1):73-91.

Briggs, N.D. 2004. Life depends on birth weight-The second John Bateman Lawson memorial oration; Trop J Obstet. Gynaecol. 21(1):71-77.

Carmelo, G.A. Nobile, Gianluca Raffaele, Calo Attomare & Maria Pavia. Influence of maternal and social factors as predictors of low birth weight in Italy.

Chen XL, Wen SW, Fleming N, Demissie K, Rhoads GG, Walker M. Teenage pregnancy and adverse birth outcomes: a large population based retrospective cohort study. Int J. Epidemiol.2007;Jan 8.

Dana Hughes, and Lisa Simpson. 1995. The role of social change in preventing Low Birth Weight". The future of Children 5, no.1 : 87-102.

Dawodu, A.H. Laditn, A.A. 1985. Low birth weight in an urban community in Nigeria. Ann Trop Paediatr. 5(2): 61-6

Defo, B.K. & Partin, M. 1993. Determinants of low birth weight: A comparative study. J. Biosoc Sci 25: 87-100

de Onis, M. Blossner, M, Villar J.1998 Levels and patterns of intra uterine growth retardation in developing countries. Eur J clin Nutr. 52:S5-15.

Dhall, K. & Bagga, R. 1995. Maternal determinant of birth weight of North Indian babies.

Ind:Pediat 62:333-344

Dinh, P.H. To, T.H. Vuong, T.H. Hojer, B. Persson, L.A. 1996. Maternal factor influencing the occurrence of low birth weight in northern Vietnam. Ann Trop Paediatr 16(4): 327-333

Drillien, C.M.1957. The social and economic factors affecting the incidence of premature birth. I. Premature births without complication of pregnancy. J obstet Gynaecol, Br Emp 1957;64: 161-84

Ellen, I. G. 2000. Is segregation bad for your health? The case of lowbirthweight. Brookings-Wharton Papers on Urban Affairs: 203-29.

Fairley, L. 2005. Changing patterns of inequality in birth weight and its determinants: a population-based study, Scotland 1980-2000. Paediatr Perinat Epidemiol. 2005; 19: 342-51.doi:10:1111/j.1365-3016.2005.00665.x.

Feleke, Y. Enguoselassie F.1999. Maternal age, parity and gestational age on the size of the new born in Addis Ababa. East Afr Med J. 76(8): 468-471.

Finch, B. K.2003 Socioeconomic gradients and low birth weight: empirical and policy considerations. Health services Research.2003;38: 1819-1841. doi:10.1111/j. 1475-6773.2003.00204.x.[PMC free article][Pubmed] [cross ref]

Goldenberg, R.L. Factors influencing perinatal outcomes. Ann N Y Acad Sci 2004; 1038:227-34 [Medline].

Goldenberg, R. L, Rouse, D. J. 1998. Prevention of premature birth. New England journal of medicine. 339:313-320. doi:10.1056/ NEJM 199807303390506 [Pubmed] [Cross Ref]

Infant & Young child Feeding in Nigeria; Guidelines. A publication of Federal Ministry of Health, Department of Development and Population Activities, Nutrition Division, Abuja Nigeria, 2005, pg 28

Islam, M. Yoshida, S. 2009. Women are still deprived of access to lifesaving essential and emergency obstetric care. Int J Gynecol Obstet. 106(2): 120-124.

Illsley, R. 1955. Social class selection and class differences in relation to still births and infant

deaths. BMJ 1955;2: 1520-4

Jayant, K. 1966. Annals of Human Genetics, 29, 363.

AFRICAN DIGITAL HEALTH REPOSITORY PROJECT

Johnson, K., Posner, S.F., Biermann, J. et al., 2006. Recommendations to improve preconception health and health care – United States. A report of the Center for Disease Control and Prevention/ATSDR Preconception Care Work Group and the Select Panel on Preconception Care. Centers for Disease Control & Prevention, April.

Kaupilova, I. Rahu, K. Rahu, M. Leon, D.A. 2000. Social determinants of birth weight and length of gestation in Estonia during the transition to pregnancy. International Journal of Epidemiology. 29:118-124

Kamaladoss, T. Abel, R. & Sampathkumar, V. 1992. Epidemiological co-relates of low birth weight in rural Tamil Nadu Ind J Pediat 59:299-304

Karan, S. Mathur, B. Surender, Y.A. et al. 1972. Incidence and causes of perinatal mortality at the institute of child health hospital. Ind Paediatr. 99-105.

Karim, E. Mascie, Taylor C.G. 1997. The association between birth, sociodemographic variables and maternal anthropometry in an urban sample from Dhaka, Bangladesh. Ann Hum Biol. 24(5): 387-401.

Kiely, J. L. Paneth, N. Susser, M. 1989. An assessment of the effects of maternal age and parity on different components of perinatal mortality. Am J Epidemiol. 123(3): 444-454.

Kirchengast, S. Hartmann, B. 2003. Impact of maternal age and maternal somatic characteristics on new born size. Amer J Hum Biol. 15:220-28

Kleinman, J. C. Kessel, S.S. 1987. Racial differences in low birth weight N Engl J Med 317:749-753

Kramer, M. S. 1987. Determinants of low birth weight: methodological assessment & metaanalysis. Bull WHO 1987; 65: 663-737.

Lawn, J. Cousens, S. Zupan, J. 2005. 4 million deaths: when? Where? Why? Lancet 2005: 365 891-900

National perinatal survey Lebanese Republic Ministry of Public Health & UNICI-F Lebanon: 1999-2000

AFRICAN DIGITAL HEALTH REPOSITORY PROJECT

Lieberman, E. 1995. Low birth weight-not a black & white issue N Eng J Med 1995; 332:117-18
Makhija, K. Murthy, G. V. S. Kapoor, S. K. Lobo, J. 1989. Socio-biological determinants of birth weight. Ind J Paed. 56: 639- 43.

Malik S, Ghidiyal RG, Udani R & Waingankar P (1997). Maternal biosocial factors affecting low birth weight. Ind J Pediatr 67: 373-377

Martin, J.A., Hamilton, B.E., Sutton, P.D., Ventura, S.J., Menacker, F., Kirmeyer, S. & Mathews, T.J. 2009. Births: Final data for 2006. National Vital Statistics Reports, 57(7):1-102.
Mc Gregor, J. A. French, J. I. Richter, R. 1990. Antenatal microbiologic and maternal risk factors associated with prematurity. Am J Obstet Gynaecol. (5 part 1): 1465-1473./PubMed/

Milner, M. Barry-kinsella, C. Unwin, A. Harrison, R.F. 1992. The impact of maternal age on

pregnancy and its outcomes. Int J Gynaecol Obstet . 38(4): 281-286.

Mondal, B. 2000. Risk factors for low birth weight in Nepali Infants. Indian J Pediatr. 67(7): 477-482

Mavalanker, D.V. Trivedi, C.R. Gray, R.H. 1991. Levels and risk factors for perinatal mortality in Ahmedabad, India. Bull WHO 1991;69:435-42

Morris, J. N. Heady, J.A. 1955. Social & biological factors in infant mortality. I. Object and methods. Lancet 1955;268:343-9

Mutale, T. Creed, F. Maresh, M. Hunt, L. 1991. Life events and low birth weight: analyses by infants preterm and small for gestational age. Br J Obstet Gynaecol . 98:166-172

Nahor, N. Afroza, S. Hassain, M. 1998. Incidence of low birth weight in 3 selected communities of Bangladesh In: Med. Res. Counc. Bull. 1998;24(2): 49-54.

Nair, N.S. Rao, R.S. Chandrashekar, S. Acharya, D. & Bhat, H.V. 2000. Sociodemographic & maternal determinants of low birth weight. A multi variate approach. Ind J Pediat 67 9-14

National Population Commission [Nigeria]., ORC Macro Nigeria Demographic and Health Survey 2003: The Final Report. Calverton, Maryland, USA, 2008; p131-133



Neligon, G.A. 1966. In Gestational Age, size and Maturity, (clinics in Developmental Medicine, 19), p.45. Edited by M.J.R. Dawkins and W.G Mac Gregor, Heinemann, London.

O'Campo, P. Xue, X. Wang, M, et al., 1997. Neighbourhood risk factors for low birth weight in Baltimore: A multilevel analysis. Am J Public Health 87: 1113-1118

Ogedegbe, O.A. Otolorin, E.O. and Fabanwo, A.O. 1987. Pregnancy performance of Nigeria women aged 16 years and below. Afri. J.Med. Sci. 16: 89-95.

Onyiriuka, A.N. 2006. Trends in incidence of delivery of low birth weight infants in Benin city, Southern Nigeria. Niger.Post grad Med J. 2006: 13(3)189.94

Osborne, G.K. Howat, R. and Jordan, M.M. 1981. The Obstetrics outcome of pregnancy. Brit. Obstet. Gynaec. 88: 215-221

Parazzini, F. La Vecchia, C. Perinatal mortality& place of birth in Italy. 1988. Am J of Public Health. 78(6): 706-7

Pearl, M. Braveman, P. Abrams, B. 2001. The relationship of neighbourhood socio economic characteristics to birth weight among 5 ethnic groups in California. AM J.Public Health 91: 1808-1814.

People Sheps, M.D, Siegel, E. Suchindrian, C.M, Origasa, H. Ware, A. Barakat, A. 1991. Characteristics of maternal employment during pregnancy: effects on low birth weight. *AM J Public Health*. 81(8): 1007-1012.

Philip, J. S. 2000 Maternal haemoglobin concentration and birth weight. American Journal of clinical nutrition . 71: 1285-7

Ramakutty, P. Tikreti, R.A.S. Resam, K. W. 1983. A study on birth weight of Iraqi children. J Trop pediatr . 29: 5-10

Reid, S. M. 1961. Journal of Obstetrics and Gynaecology of the British Common wealth, 76. 865.

Robert, L. Goldenberg and Lorraine, V. Klerman. 1995. "Adolesceent pregnancy-Another look", New England Journal of Mcdicine 332, no.17. 1161-62

AFRICAN DIGITAL HEALTH REPOSITORY PROJECT

Rodriguez, C. Redigor, E. Guitierrez-Fisac, J. L. 1995. Low birth weight in Spain associated with socio demographic factors. J.Epidemiology community Health. .49: 38-42

Russel, C. S. Taylor, R. and Maddison, R. N. 1966. Journal of Obstetrics and Gynaecology of the British Common wealth, 73,742.

Rush, D. Davis, H. and Susser, M. W.1972. International Journal of Epidemiology, 1, 375.

Samuelson, J.L. Buebler, J.W. Norris, D. Sadek, R. 2002. Maternal characteristics associated with place of delivery and neonatal mortality rates among very low birth weight infants, Georgia. Paediatr perinat Epidemiol. 16(4): 305-13.

Sarah, S. Brown and Leon Eisenberg, eds, The best intentions: Unintended Pregnancy and the well-being of Children and Families (Washington:National Academy press, 1995).

Schieve, L.A. Cogswell, M.E. Scanlon, K.S. et al. 2000. Pre-pregnancy body mass index and pregnancy weight gain: associations with preterm delivery. Obstet Gynecol .96:194-200

School, T.O. Miller, L.K. Shearer, J. 1988. Influence of young maternal age and parity on term and preterm low birth weight. Am J Perinatol . 5(2): 101-104.

Siza, J.E. 2008. Risk factors associated with low birth weight of neonates among pregnant women attending a referral hospital in Northern Tanzania. *Tanzan J Health Res.* 10(1): 1-8.

Starfield, B. Shapiro, S. Weiss, J., et al. 1991. Race, family income, and low birth weight. Am J Epidemiol 134: 1167-1174

The United Nations. The Millennium Development Goals report. New York: 2006

Tuthill, D.P. Stewart, J.H. Coles, E.C. Andrews, J. Cartlidge, P.H. 1999 Maternal cigarette smoking and pregnancy outcome. Paediatr Perinat Epidemiol .13(3): 245-253 Article

/PubMed/

Uhan, W.H. 1967. Obstetrics complications of pregnancy in primigravida aged 16 years or less.

Brit. Med J. 2: 736-737.

United Nations Children's Fund, World Health Organisation Low birth weight. Country, regional and global estimates. New York: UNICEF, 2004

UNICEF Regional Low Birth weight, Country estimates. Global and http://www.unicef.org/publications/index 24840.html Accessed January 13, 2011.

United Nations Children Fund: Normal birth weight is critical to future health and development. New York: UNICEF 2008.

United Nations Special session on children. On the report of the Adhoc committee of the whole. A world fit for children. General Assembly official record: 27th special session. Supplement 3 documents A/S – 27/19/rev. http://www.unicef.org/special session/does new/documents/ A-RES-S27-2E. pdf

Victoria, C.G. Barros, F. Vaughan, J.P. Martines, J.C. Beria, J.U. 1987. Birth weight, Socio-

economic status and growth of Brazilian infants. Hum Biol 1987: 14: 49-57

World Health Organization, International statistical classification of diseases and related health problems; tenth revision, World Health Organization, Geneva 1992.

WHO (1992). Low birth weight: A tabulation of variable information. World Health Organization, Geneva.

WHO Physical status, the use and interpretation of anthropometry. Geneva: WHO, 1995, p121-160 (Technical report series).

WHO Technical consultation, 'Towards the development of a strategy for promoting optimal fetal growth', Report of a meeting (draft), World Health Organization, Geneva, 2004.

World Health Organization. The Incidence of LBW: a critical review of available information. Health statistic Quart 1980; 33: 197-44

WHO. Health situation in the Americas. Basic indicators. Washington DC: 2006-

WHO. World Health Report. Neonatal & Perinatal mortality. country. Regional & Global estimates. Geneva; 2006.

AFRICAN DIGITAL HEALTH REPOSITORY PROJECT

Wilkinson, D. 1997. Reducing perinatal mortality in developing countries. Health policy and planning. 12(2): 160-5

Xu, B. Jarvelin, M.R. Lu, H. Xu, X. & Rimpela, A. 1995. Maternal determinants of birth weight. A Population based sample from Qingdow, China. Soc. Biol 42:175-184.



AFRICAN DIGITAL HEALTH REPOSITORY PROJECT
APPENDIX 1

QUESTIONNAIRE ON RELATIONSHIP BETWEEN MATERNAL SOCIO-DEMOGRAPHIC CHARACTERISTICS WITH BIRTH WEIGHT AT A SECONDARY HEALTH FACILITY AND MISSION HOMES IN IBADAN.

Dear Respondent,

I am a postgraduate student and presently carrying out a study on the "Relationship between maternal socio- demographic characteristics with birth weight at a Secondary Hospital and 2 mission homes in Ibadan." Please be informed that participation is voluntary and also that there is no right or wrong answer to the questions. Please, be rest assured that all information provided by you would be used for research purpose only and strict confidentiality would be ensured. No name is required in filling the questionnaire. Please try and give honest response to the question as much as possible. You are free to ask questions where it is not clear. Thank you for your co-operation. Shittu, D.I.

FOR OFFICIAL USE ONLY SERIAL NUMBER

65

INSTRUCTION: PLEASE TICK ($\sqrt{}$) OR FILL IN THE ANSWER WHERE APPROPRIATE

SECTION A: SOCIO DEMOGRAPHIC INFORMATION

- I. Age at last birthday in years
- 2. Highest level of education
 - 1. No formal education [] 2. Primary education []
 - 3. Secondary education [] 4. Tertiary education []
 - 5. Others (please specify) _

3. Ethnic group: Yoruba [] Igbo [] Hausa [] Others (please specify)

- 4. Religion: Christianity [] Islam [] Traditional [] Others (please specify)
- 5. Occupation (what do you do?).
- 6. Maternal weight in kg.

- Maternal height..... 7.
- Which of these best describe your marital status? 8.

Married living with husband []

Divorced [] Widowed []

Parity (no of children born)..... 9.

10. How many wives have your husband?

11. What is your position? 1st [] 2nd [] 3rd [] 4th [] Others (please specify)

SECTION B: CHARACTERISTIC OF BABIES

Married but live separately []

Never married []

- 12. Gestational age (ultrasound).....
- Gender: Male [] Female [] 13.
- Birth order: 1 [] 2 [] 3 [] 4+ [] 14.
- Weight of baby in kg..... 15.
- Number of foetus: Single [] Multiple [] 16.

SECTION C: OBSTETRIC HISTORY OF MOTHER

		Yes	No	It yes, number	
17.	Ever had abortion?	[]	[]	[]	
18.	Ever delivered still birth?	[]	[]	[]	
19.	Ever had premature delivery?	[]	[]	[]	

L

[]

LJ

[]

66

- 20. Breeched delivery?
- Delivery by C/S? 21.

22. Gap between this baby and the previous one:



SECTION D: SOCIAL FACTORS

23. Drug use during the course of pregnancy

24. If yes, please state the drug used.....

25. Smoking activity during pregnancy

If yes,

26. How many sticks per week.....

27. Alcohol intake during the course of pregnancy []

If yes,

33.

35.

28. How many bottles per week.....

Access to Ante natal care

- 29. Number of Ante natal visits before delivery......
- 30. How many months old was the pregnancy when you started attending antenatal.....?
- 31. When was the last time you attended antenatal before delivery (day).....?
- 32. Who attended to you at the health centre.....?(is it doctors or skilled health provider?)

Yes

No

67

No

Yes

[]

Do you meet health personnel to attend to you always... []

Which of these people attend to you?

34. Doctors

Nurses

AFRICAN DIGITAL HEALTH REPOSITORY PROJECT

Mid wives

Others (specify)

How much does it cost you to transport yourself from your house to the health centre.....? 39.

[]

No

[]

[]

[]

[]

[]

[]

68

Yes

[]

[]

[]

[]

[]

Can you conclude that your use of Ante natal care is? 40.

```
Inadequate [] Fair [] Adequate []
```

How much do you earn?

36.

37.

- Daily 41.
- Weekly 42.
- Monthly [43.

SECTION E: MATERNAL MORBIDITY (SICKNESS) DURING PREGNANCY

What sickness was encountered during the course of pregnancy?

- Malaria 44.
- Typhoid fever 45.
- High blood pressure 46.
- 47. Respiratory tract infection
- 48. Sexually transmitted infection
- 49. Diabetes
- 50. Others (please specify)

THANK YOU FOR YOUR ATTENTION

AFRICAN DIGITAL HEALTH REPOSITORY PROJECT

INFORMED CONSENT FORM

IRB Research approval number:

This approval will elapse on:

Title of the research: Relationship between maternal socio- demographic characteristics with birth weight at a Secondary Hospital and 2 mission homes in Ibadan."

My name is ______. I am a student of the Department of U.I. Ibadan.

Purpose of research: This research is self sponsored. The purpose of this research is to determine the Relationship between maternal socio- demographic characteristics with birth weight at a Secondary Hospital and 2 mission homes in Ibadan. Nigeria.

Procedure: The research will be carried out in a public secondary health facility and two Faith based missionary delivery homes which will be purposively selected. About 236 participants are to participate from the health facilities. If you agree to participate in this study, you will be expected to provide some information on a questionnaire.

Expected duration: The research is expected to take about 12-14 weeks.

Risks: There are no risks involved in taking part in this study.

Costs to the participant: Your participation in this study will not cost you anything.

Benefits: Health-care workers and mothers who are not knowledgeable about low birth weight will be provided with the right answer to the question asked in the questionnaire so as to enlighten them about low birth weight and factors involved which will in turn help them to take preventive measure against low birth weight.

Confidentiality: All information provided by you and/or collected about you will be treated with the utmost confidentiality and will be used only for research purposes. Codes will be given to questionnaire and other data collected so that information cannot be linked back to you.

Voluntariness: Mother's participation in this research is entirely voluntary. You will not be paid any fees for participating in this research. However the researchers promise to make good faith effort to comply with your wishes as much as possible.

Treatment in case of injury: There is no injury expected in the course of this project.

Conflict of interest: There are no conflicts of interest among the researchers.

Statement of person obtaining informed consent:

AFRICAN DIGITAL HEALTH REPOSITORY PROJECT

69

I have fully explained this research to

and I have given sufficient information, indu dingabout risks and benefits to make an informed decision.

Date: ______ Signature

Name:

Statement of person giving informed consent:

I have read the description of the research or have had it translated into the language I understand. I also understand that my participation is voluntary. I know enough about the purpose, methods, risks and benefits of the research study to judge that I want to take part in it. I have received a copy of this consent form and additional information sheet to keep for myself.

Date: _____ Signature

Name:

Witness' name

Contact information:

This research has been approved by the Oyo State Ministry Ethics Committee and the Chairman of this Committee can be contacted at Oyo State Ministry of Health. In addition, if you have any question about your participation in this research, you can contact the principal investigator Miss Shittu Deborah Iwalola at the department of Epidemiology, Medical Statistics and Environmental Health, Faculty of Public Health, UCH, Ibadan. The phone number is 08033615135.

AFRICAN DIGITAL HEALTH REPOSITORY PROJECT

70